

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Science of the Total Environment



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

Review

Stem cells of aquatic invertebrates as an advanced tool for assessing ecotoxicological impacts



Amalia Rosner ^{a,1,*}, Jean Armengaud ^b, Loriano Ballarin ^c, Stéphanie Barnay-Verdier ^d, Francesca Cima ^c, Ana Varela Coelho ^e, Isabelle Domart-Coulon ^f, Damjana Drobne ^g, Anne-Marie Genevière ^h, Anita Jemec Kokalj ^g, Ewa Kotlarska ⁱ, Daniel Mark Lyons ^j, Tali Mass ^k, Guy Paz ^a, Ksenia Pazdro ⁱ, Lorena Perić ¹, Andreja Ramšak ^m, Sebastian Rakers ⁿ, Baruch Rinkevich ^a, Antonietta Spagnuolo ^o, Michela Sugni ^p, Sébastien Cambier ^{q,1}

^a Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research, National Institute of Oceanography, P.O. Box 8030, Tel Shikmona, Haifa 3108001, Israel

^b Université Paris-Saclay, CEA, INRAE, Département Médicaments et Technologies pour la Santé (DMTS), SPI, F-30200 Bagnols-sur-Cèze, France

^d Sorbonne Université; CNRS, INSERM, Université Côte d'Azur, Institute for Research on Cancer and Aging Nice, F-06107 Nice, France

- ^f Muséum National d^Histoire Naturelle, CNRS, Microorganism Communication and Adaptation Molecules MCAM, Paris F-75005, France
- ^g University of Ljubljana, Biotechnical Faculty, Department of Biology, Večna pot 111,D, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia
- ^h Sorbonne Université, CNRS, Integrative Biology of Marine Organisms, BIOM, F-6650 Banyuls-sur-mer, France
- ⁱ Institute of Oceanology of the Polish Academy of Sciences, Powstańców Warszawy 55, 81-712 Sopot, Poland
- ^j Center for Marine Research, Ruđer Bošković Institute, G. Paliaga 5, HR-52210 Rovinj, Croatia
- ^k Marine Biology Department, Leon H. Charney School of Marine Sciences, 199 Aba Khoushy Ave, University of Haifa, 3498838, Israel
- ¹ Rudjer Boskovic Institute, Laboratory for Aquaculture and Pathology of Aquaculture Organisms, Bijenička cesta 54, HR-10000 Zagreb, Croatia
- ^m National Institute of Biology, Marine Biology Station, Fornače 41, 6330 Piran, Slovenia
- ⁿ Bluu GmbH, Schönhauser Allee 176, 10119 Berlin, Germany
- ^o Department of Biology and Evolution of Marine Organisms, Stazione Zoologica Anton Dohrn, Villa Comunale, 80121 Napoli, Italy
- ^p Department of Environmental Science and Policy, University of Milan, Via Celoria 2, 20133 Milano, Italy
- ^q Luxembourg Institute of Science and Technology, 5, avenue des Hauts-Fourneaux, L-4362 Esch-sur-Alzette, Luxembourg

HIGHLIGHTS

GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- Aquatic invertebrates are key organisms in ecotoxicological studies.
- Aquatic invertebrates Adult Stem Cells (ASCs) present distinctive features.
- ASCs may be harnessed to develop in vitro tests for ecotoxicology risk assessment.
- Aquatic invertebrate ASCs-based tools test impacts unique to aquatic invertebrates.
- Tests with ASCs contribute to prospective and retrospective risk assessment.



Abbreviations: AOP, adverse outcome pathways; ASC, adult stem cell; GMP, Germline Multipotency Program; HTS, high-throughput screening; WBR, whole body regeneration. * Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: amalia@ocean.org.il (A. Rosner), jean.armengaud@cea.fr (J. Armengaud), loriano.ballarin@unipd.it (L. Ballarin), stephanie.barnay-verdier@courriel.upmc.fr (S. Barnay-Verdier), francesca.cima@unipd.it (F. Cima), varela@itqb.unl.pt (A.V. Coelho), isabelle.domart-coulon@mnhn.fr (I. Domart-Coulon), damjana.drobne@bf.uni-lj.si (D. Drobne), anne-marie.geneviere@obs-banyuls.fr (A.-M. Genevière), anita.jemec@bf.uni-lj.si (A. Jemec Kokalj), ekotlarska@iopan.pl, pazdro@iopan.pl (E. Kotlarska), lyons@irb.hr (D.M. Lyons), tmass@univ.haifa.ac.il (T. Mass), guy@ocean.org.il (G. Paz), lorena.peric@cim.irb.hr (L. Perić), andreja.ramsak@nib.si (A. Ramšak), sebastian@bluu.bio (S. Rakers), buki@ocean.org.il (B. Rinkevich), antonietta.spagnuolo@szn.it (A. Spagnuolo), michela.sugni@unimi.it (M. Sugni), sebastien.cambier@list.lu (S. Cambier).

¹ Equal contribution.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.144565

0048-9697/© 2021 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

^c Department of Biology, University of Padova, via Ugo Bassi 58/B, 35121 Padova, Italy

^e Instituto de Tecnologia Química e Biológica António Xavier, Universidade Nova de Lisboa, Av. da República, 2780-157 Oeiras, Portugal

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 15 October 2020 Received in revised form 10 December 2020 Accepted 13 December 2020 Available online 17 January 2021

Editor: Henner Hollert

Keywords: Adult stem cells Freshwater and marine invertebrates In vitro Cell culture Ecotoxicology Transgenerational inheritance

ABSTRACT

Environmental stressors are assessed through methods that quantify their impacts on a wide range of metrics including species density, growth rates, reproduction, behaviour and physiology, as on host-pathogen interactions and immunocompetence. Environmental stress may induce additional sublethal effects, like mutations and epigenetic signatures affecting offspring *via* germline mediated transgenerational inheritance, shaping phenotypic plasticity, increasing disease susceptibility, tissue pathologies, changes in social behaviour and biological invasions.

The growing diversity of pollutants released into aquatic environments requires the development of a reliable, standardised and 3R (replacement, reduction and refinement of animals in research) compliant *in vitro* toolbox. The tools have to be in line with REACH regulation 1907/2006/EC, aiming to improve strategies for potential ecotoxicological risks assessment and monitoring of chemicals threatening human health and aquatic environments. Aquatic invertebrates' adult stem cells (ASCs) are numerous and can be pluripotent, as illustrated by high regeneration ability documented in many of these taxa. This is of further importance as in many aquatic invertebrate taxa, ASCs are able to differentiate into germ cells. Here we propose that ASCs from key aquatic invertebrates may be harnessed for applicable and standardised new tests in ecotoxicology. As part of this approach, a battery of modern techniques and endpoints are proposed to be tested for their ability to correctly identify environmental stresses posed by emerging contaminants in aquatic environments.

Consequently, we briefly describe the current status of the available toxicity testing and biota-based monitoring strategies in aquatic environmental ecotoxicology and highlight some of the associated open issues such as replicability, consistency and reliability in the outcomes, for understanding and assessing the impacts of various chemicals on organisms and on the entire aquatic environment. Following this, we describe the benefits of aquatic invertebrate ASC-based tools for better addressing ecotoxicological questions, along with the current obstacles and possible overhaul approaches.

© 2021 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY licenses (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	2				
2.	Freshwater and marine invertebrates in ecotoxicology	3				
	2.1. The use of invertebrates in ecotoxicological studies	3				
	2.2. Toxicological and ecotoxicological endpoints.	5				
3.	State-of-the-art on <i>in vitro</i> approaches in aquatic invertebrate ecotoxicology	5				
	3.1. Aquatic invertebrate <i>in vitro</i> systems	5				
	3.2. Aquatic invertebrate primary cell cultures	8				
	3.3. Drawbacks on the use of primary cell cultures from aquatic invertebrates in ecotoxicology	9				
4.	Mammalian stem cells as a promising tool in (eco)toxicology - what can we learn from mammalian stem cells and how to translate this knowledge to aqu	atic				
	invertebrate ASCs	10				
5.	Unique properties and reservoirs of ASCs from aquatic invertebrates	10				
6.	State of art on aquatic invertebrate ASC-based expertise currently used in ecotoxicology	12				
	6.1. Regeneration as a tool in ecotoxicology	12				
	6.2. Aquatic invertebrates with high abundance of ASCs as models to assess toxicology both <i>in vitro</i> & <i>in vivo</i> : the planarian example.	12				
7.	Aquatic invertebrate ASCs - innovative research directions in ecotoxicology	13				
8.	Future prospects and research needs	15				
Decl	laration of competing interest	16				
Ackı	.cknowledgments					
Refe	rences	16				

1. Introduction

The term ecotoxicology, coined by Truhaut (1977), reflects an interdisciplinary field of science that draws knowledge and techniques from the fields of ecology and toxicology and is sometimes used synonymously with environmental toxicology, although the latter also encompasses the effects of chemicals on human beings (Rand, 1995). Ecotoxicological analyses cover a broad range of organisms and populations at all scales of biological organisation, from the molecular, cellular, physiological, and behavioural to the population levels (Batel et al., 1993; Lyubenova and Boteva, 2016). In recent years, ecotoxicological approaches have been recognised as useful tools that complement and improve the assessment of overall environmental quality affected by the continuous release of a wide range of chemicals from various anthropogenic sources into the environment ultimately reaching all freshwater and marine ecosystems, creating a growing problem worldwide as they affect the aquatic biota (reviews: Johnston and Roberts, 2009; Van Dam et al., 2011; Carlson et al., 2019). With ~1 million multicellular species, whereof ~250,000 have already been fully described (www.coml.org), the aquatic and especially marine environments may be particularly sensitive sinks for different types of pollutants like heavy metals (Yılmaz, 2010), chlorinated solvents and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (Srogi, 2007), fertilizers (Spalding and Exner, 1993), detergents (Lewis, 1991), pesticides (Pinto et al., 2016), endocrine disruptors and chemical compounds from cosmetics (Snyder et al., 2003; Sánchez-Quiles and Tovar-Sánchez, 2015), new nano-hybrid-smart-materials (Nowack and Bucheli, 2007; Zhu et al., 2019), plastic debris (Derraik, 2002), pharmaceuticals (Prichard and Granek, 2016), and microplastics (Cole et al., 2011; Eriksen et al., 2014; Haegerbaeumer et al., 2019). Water guality of diverse aquatic bodies has been traditionally monitored by the use of analytical methods and parameters that provide information about the presence and the concentrations of specific chemicals in the sediment, water column and biota. In parallel, there was a need for selecting biologically meaningful indicators and biological assays for analysing the actual impacts of pollutants on the aquatic biota. Bioassays, combined with chemical analyses, have provided further data on availability and impacts of specific pollutants on various aquatic organisms (*e.g.*, Müller et al., 1995).

Ecotoxicological drivers may induce impacts on organisms that are immediate and visible, such as viability or reproduction, or inflict more subtle effects such as changes in behavioural, physiological or immunocompetence traits, altogether leading to populations' decline (Weis et al., 2001; Relyea and Hoverman, 2006). Furthermore, chemicals that are toxic to individuals of a given species might not have effects limited to only those specific organisms, but may also affect the entire food chain (Weis et al., 2001; Fleeger et al., 2003; Relyea and Hoverman, 2006).

When employing ecotoxicological risk assessments of aquatic environments, focusing on sensitive aquatic organisms should be the key point in determining environmental indicators (Fossi and Panti, 2017). Since the marine environment is the largest ultimate sink for pollutants, earliest attempts at monitoring of pollutants at a global scale, through the employment of marine invertebrates, date back four decades when Goldberg (1975) proposed the 'Mussel Watch' as the first such monitoring approach for US coastal water pollutants. Similar monitoring programmes later spread to other regions of the world (Farrington et al., 2016; Beyer et al., 2017). Nowadays, a large number of aquatic invertebrate taxa are routinely used in laboratory and in large scale environmental pollution monitoring programmes due to their abundance, large biodiversity and lower ethical concerns in comparison to vertebrates. Many sessile species (from sponges to ascidians) continuously filter large volumes of water which can lead to accumulation of pollutants. Therefore, these taxa can be considered as perfect models for assessing effects of pollutants at low concentrations, below the detection limits of other assays (e.g., pharmaceuticals and nano-sized plastics; Kos et al., 2016; Prichard and Granek, 2016; Haegerbaeumer et al., 2019). However, the ongoing development of industrial production and continuous demand for new chemicals and new advanced materials (such as pharmaceutical products and engineered nanomaterials) increase the need for high-throughput screening (HTS) tests that provide relevant toxicological information and can be integrated into monitoring programmes (Zhu et al., 2014). At the same time, these HTS tests should be pragmatic and science-based to provide reliable aquatic environmental risk assessment tools (Artigas et al., 2012) that can be integrated as part of international pollution testing recommendations and legislation.

It is problematic to identify hazards for all old or emerging pollutants being released into the environment and therefore there is a need for innovative approaches for translating scientific knowledge and methods to support fast and reliable risk assessment and to provide policy relevant information. This requires developing new methods or modifying existing ones for identifying biological fate and effects of pollutants and elucidating similarities or disparities in biological pathways across a variety of key species. One way to achieve such a goal is the development of new bioassays based on freshwater and marine invertebrates that take into account existing legislation, *e.g.*, REACH (Registration, Evaluation, Authorisation and Restriction of Chemicals) regulation (1907/2006/EC), aiming to ensure a high level of protection of human and environment health. According to Burden et al. (2015a, 2015b) several initiatives are currently underway aiming to improve confidence in alternative methods.

Here we briefly describe the current status of the available testing/ monitoring tools in aquatic ecotoxicology and highlight some of the open issues related to them, such as replicability, consistency and reliability in investigating, understanding and assessing the impacts of various chemicals on freshwater and marine organisms and ecosystems. In line with the current need for reliable *in vitro* HTS monitoring tools in the field of ecotoxicology, we propose herein the development and application of advanced technology based on the harnessing of aquatic invertebrate adult stem cells (ASCs) for the assessment of ecotoxicological impacts. The enormous potential inbuilt in the proposed technology is based on recurring reports on the successful implementation of mammalian stem cell technology in pharmaceutics and toxicology tests (Liu et al., 2017; Luz and Tokar, 2018; Liu and Zheng, 2019) and on the distinctive features of ASCs in many aquatic biota, especially in marine invertebrates. Issues like recovery potential following exposure to pollutants, identification of non-lethal epigenetic impacts, and their transgenerational inheritance to unexposed offspring are only a few of the key challenges for which ASC-based technology may provide fundamental solutions for high throughput screening.

2. Freshwater and marine invertebrates in ecotoxicology

In terms of biomass and number of species, invertebrates represent the overwhelming majority of living animals in freshwater and marine ecosystems where they often play fundamental ecological roles. According to phylogenetic relationships, invertebrates may be clustered into three major groups: (i) metazoan early-divergent lineages, such as Porifera and Cnidaria; (ii) the protostome: Spiralia (Platyhelminthes, Mollusca, Annelida) and Ecdysozoa (Nematoda, Arthropoda); and (iii) the deuterostome clades comprising Echinodermata, Hemichordata, and Chordata. The latter include cephalochordates and tunicates, the closest living relatives of vertebrates (Delsuc et al., 2006; Fig. 1), and the vertebrates themselves. In terms of number of species, the most abundant are the Arthropoda and second far behind are the Mollusca.

2.1. The use of invertebrates in ecotoxicological studies

The great diversity of invertebrates and their widespread distribution routinely expose them to various levels of pollutants, providing the rationale for using them as biological models in ecotoxicological studies. This tenet is further backed by the variety of adaptations these organisms exhibit towards the presence of chemical compounds (e.g. insecticides and endocrine disruptors; Dixon et al., 2002; Robles-Vargas, 2015). While a significant body of literature over the past several decades employed ad hoc chosen organisms, ranging from ciliates and rotifers to crustaceans and polychaetes, gradual standardisation of invertebrate toxicity tests with internationally accepted guidelines and standards has enabled their rapid and widespread application in toxicity assessment of chemicals. The primary guidelines for (eco)toxicity tests and (eco)toxicity testing for freshwater and marine environments are listed in Supplementary Table 1, together with the various recommended parameters and endpoints. Interestingly, a search in Scopus (on June 2020) for publications in the last twenty years with the keyword "ecotoxicology" for the aquatic environment, combined with different invertebrate phyla revealed a high discrepancy regarding their use in ecotoxicology (Fig. 1), with 1913 studies noted for Arthropoda, the most commonly studied phylum (Cladocera, Anostraca, Decapoda and Copepoda; Nebeker and Puglisi, 1974; Verslycke et al., 2007; Ji et al., 2008; Pérez and Beiras, 2010; Sánchez-Bayo, 2011; Leignel et al., 2014; Okamoto et al., 2014; Mesarič et al., 2015; Andreï et al., 2016; Herrmann et al., 2016; Georgantzopoulou et al., 2016; Mehennaoui et al., 2016, 2018; OECD 202 and 211 using Daphnia magna and Daphnia pulex). Other common invertebrate species used in bioassays (Fig. 1, Supplementary Table 2) are found among Mollusca with 965 entries (e.g., Nogueira et al., 2017; Świacka et al., 2019; Khan et al., 2020), Annelida with 162 entries (e.g., Magesky and Pelletier, 2018; Wallin et al., 2018; Nunes, 2019) and Echinodermata 161 entries (e.g., Nacci et al., 2002; Manzo, 2004; Sugni et al., 2007, 2008, 2010; Pinsino et al., 2008, 2010; Warming et al., 2009; Falugi et al., 2012; Pieterek and Pietrock, 2012; Della Torre et al., 2014; Nobre et al., 2015; Przeslawski et al., 2015; Morroni et al., 2016; Pagano et al.,



Fig. 1. Phylogenetic relationship between the main invertebrate phyla living in freshwater and marine environments. Number of species in the various phyla or subphyla were mined on June 2020 from WORMS (http://www.marinespecies.org/aphia.php?p=stats) and Balian et al. (2008). Number of articles containing the key words 'ecotoxicology', 'stem cells' or 'cell culture' were mined from Scopus on June 2020, for each of the aquatic/marine invertebrate phyla or subphyla.

2017; Messinetti et al., 2018; Trifuoggi et al., 2019; Parolini et al., 2020; Thomas et al., 2020).

Of the four major invertebrate taxa with species having large pluripotent stem cell populations (i.e. Porifera, Cnidaria, Platyhelminthes and Urochordata), cnidarians are the most intensively used in ecotoxicology (153 publications; e.g., Quinn et al., 2008, 2012; Ambrosone and Tortiglione, 2013; Zeeshan et al., 2017; Ballarin et al., 2018). Cnidarians have important ecological roles as predators and prey in planktonic and benthic aquatic ecosystems, and corals also act as reef builders. Much of the ecotoxicological testing with species from this phylum is on hydroids, anemones and corals. Hydra is known to be sensitive to various pollutants (Quinn et al., 2012). Also, corals were mostly employed for monitoring the impacts of different pollutants (Flores et al., 2020) as well as the impacts of environmental and anthropogenic drivers on symbiosis (Negri et al., 2005; Rinkevich et al., 2005; Shafir et al., 2009; Cima et al., 2013; Shafir et al., 2014; Svanfeldt et al., 2014; Corinaldesi et al., 2018) due to rising concern for increasingly frequent coralbleaching episodes.

The most prominent Platyhelminthes species studied in ecotoxicology (44 publications) are the planarians (Wu and Li, 2018). They have three germ layers, simple organ systems and cephalic control of reproduction and behaviour. Planarians are secondary consumers, relatively easily acquired and\or cultivated at low cost. They exhibit a variety of sublethal responses and altered biological responses to many mammalianaffecting chemicals, therefore they are recommended as model systems for *in vivo* testing in neuro-, behavioural, reproductive, developmental, cytotoxic, mutagenic and teratogenesis studies (Knakievicz, 2014; Stevens et al., 2014). Planarians also show remarkable regeneration capacity and are used in many tests for comparison of regeneration ability in toxicant-exposed animals *versus* control animals (Ding et al., 2019; Leynen et al., 2019; Rodrigues Macêdo et al., 2019; Gambino et al., 2020). Differences in the range of phenotypic outcomes might be observed between different species of planarians exposed to the same toxicants (Van Roten et al., 2018); however, similar molecular mechanisms might be activated in all the species (such as Tumor Suppressor Genes, TGSs; Van Roten et al., 2018).

Filter feeder sponges have been the object of 21 publications (Fig. 1). Sponges are used for biomonitoring various pollutants like hydrocarbons, organochlorinated compounds, heavy metals, pesticides, and more (Mukherjee et al., 2015).

Among marine invertebrates, ascidians (tunicates; sea squirts) are recognised as evolutionarily significant because their tadpole larva represents a simplified body plan of chordates. Thanks to a number of advantages, ascidians such as *Ciona intestinalis* (currently *Ciona robusta*) or *Phallusia mammillata* are increasingly used (10 publications) as suitable model systems for toxicological assessments by exploiting their different developmental stages such as embryos, larvae and metamorphosing juveniles (Supplementary Table 2; Bellas et al., 2004, 2005; Mansueto et al., 2011, 2012; Gallo and Tosti, 2013; Lettieri et al., 2015; Navon et al., 2020).

2.2. Toxicological and ecotoxicological endpoints

Currently, the most established sets of environmental assessment methods rely on whole-animal exposures and their survival rates (Supplementary Table 2). Other endpoints such as biochemical and molecular biomarkers have become widely adopted (McCarthy and Shugart, 1990; Forbes et al., 2006; Thomas et al., 2010; Paniagua-Michel and Olmos-Soto, 2016). Commonly tested biochemical biomarkers include: antioxidant enzymes (catalase, superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase; Ferro et al., 2013, 2018), stress response proteins (e.g., glutathione S-transferase, glutathione reductase, metallothioneins, heat shock proteins, multixenobiotic resistance proteins; Franchi et al., 2011, 2012), and markers of oxidative stress damages (e.g. lipid peroxidation, protein carbonylation; reviewed in Handy and Depledge, 1999; Jemec et al., 2010; Amiard-Triquet et al., 2012). Furthermore, with the rapid increase of sequenced genomes, aquatic ecotoxicology has moved towards the 'omics' era, opening the new field of ecotoxicogenomics, providing valuable tools for monitoring pollution and understanding the toxicity pathways as well as the adaptive responses of organisms. Transcriptomics, proteomics, metabolomics, and epigenomics are complementary approaches in environmental toxicology, delivering an integrated view of the mechanisms of action of pollutants and changing hydrographical conditions. Transcriptomics is widely used to evaluate the effects of major threats to marine life, like chemical pollution, hypoxia, microplastic pollution, global warming and ocean acidification. In these studies, whole transcriptome profiling of model organisms such as mussel or sea urchin larvae were explored (Jenny et al., 2016; Runcie et al., 2016; Evans et al., 2017; Détrée and Gallardo-Escárate, 2018; Wang et al., 2019). Examples for whole proteome studies are the observed responses to acidification of the cell-free coelomic fluid of the sea urchin Paracentrotus lividus (Migliaccio et al., 2019) or of the starfish Asterias rubens (Varela-Coelho et al., unpublished results) which enabled identification of 31 impacted proteins, two of which were shown to accumulate at acidic pH: alpha-tubulin involved in cytoskeleton structure, and vitellogenin involved in lipid storage in oocytes. This effect combined with a decrease in the biosynthesis of asterosaponin spawning inhibitors, appears to contribute to an enhanced reproductive ability at acidic pH of starfish Crossaster papposus (Dupont et al., 2010). The combined proteogenomic approach is notably of high interest to investigate responses in aquatic invertebrates exposed to stress. A protein sequence database, using a draft genome sequence or RNAseq reads as starting material, can be constructed by a simple in silico translation in the six (or three for oriented stranded RNAseq) open reading frames (Armengaud et al., 2014). Although this approach gives many aberrant polypeptide sequences, it can still be used for interpreting shotgun proteomics data resulting in the identification of the different proteins. The potential of this proteogenomic approach is illustrated by a study using the amphipod Gammarus fossarum as sentinel species to monitor the quality of freshwater (Trapp et al., 2014, 2015; Gouveia et al., 2017) as well as by other studies (Tomanek, 2011, 2015; Migliaccio et al., 2019).

Epigenetic biomarkers are new emerging tools that incorporate environmental cues affecting gene expression in individual cell types (Williams et al., 2014). Successful implementation of epigenetic tools in the study of environmental impacts on a range of terrestrial animal models and in diagnostics of various human diseases (Berdasco and Esteller, 2019; Jeremias et al., 2020) highlights the potential for development of similar toolkits for aquatic invertebrates. Indeed, epigenetic studies that have been conducted in bryozoans, polychaetes, mollusks and copepods (Suarez-Ulloa et al., 2015), demonstrating that exposure to toxins and other environmental stressors may cause specific alterations of their epigenetic signature as in other model animals (Eirin-Lopez and Putnam, 2019). Such studies imply that identification and designing of aquatic invertebrate epigenetic biomarkers are within reach.

A significant drawback of existing ecotoxicity approaches is that biological models show distinct inter-phyla and intra-phylum sensitivities to pollutants (Supplementary Table 2), thus posing the question about which of these should be considered 'gate-keeper' species (Chaumot et al., 2014). This variability highlights the importance and necessity of conducting a battery of tests across species and endpoints to consolidate the toxicity profile of various substances. Moreover, in order to become suitable for field biomonitoring, the selected models should ideally be simple, robust and sufficiently sensitive to contaminant exposure (Hook et al., 2014). Bearing in mind these last points, new approaches based on *in vitro* systems should enable read across by simultaneously testing cells from several representative species as alternative/additional methods to study the effects of environmental stressors.

3. State-of-the-art on *in vitro* approaches in aquatic invertebrate ecotoxicology

3.1. Aquatic invertebrate in vitro systems

In vertebrates, insects and plants, cell cultures are routinely used as important tools in a variety of scientific practices including ecotoxicology, encouraging the same rationale to be implied for marine invertebrates' ecotoxicology (Rinkevich et al., 1994). In vitro, in silico and microfluidics-based "organ on-chip" alternatives to in vivo toxicity testing are being promoted (Burden et al., 2014, 2015a, 2015b; Scholz et al., 2013), for minimizing the sampling of whole organisms for testing (e.g., Downs et al., 2016). In vitro approaches not only satisfy ethics requirements, but may also be cheaper, less time consuming, less prone to inter-individual variability and allow simultaneous cross-species assessments, particularly if standardised protocols can be developed for selected endpoints and can be transferred across laboratories. In addition, in vitro cell cultures represent simplified biological models in controlled conditions, allowing testing of the effects of specific chemicals without the impact of other environmental influences, or life history traits. This particular point is important in situations where exposure to low concentrations of pollutants might have beneficialbiostimulatory effects or might induce resistance to those pollutants in future encounters while high concentration of same stressor have harmful or even life-threatening effects (known as Arndt-Schulz law; Stebbing, 1982). Indeed, these biphasic dose-responses known also as hormesis effects have been recorded in several invertebrates (Calabrese and Mattson, 2011; Saggese et al., 2016), and have been successfully tested using human cell lines in various in vitro studies (Iavicoli et al., 2018). This last point also suggests that the hormesis effects might be tested with aquatic invertebrates' cell cultures to compare different organisms without in vivo experiments. Indeed, those cell cultures allow acute (high doses, over short-term: hours) and chronic (low doses, over long-term: days or weeks) exposures for toxicity testing of chemicals that can be performed before executing in vivo dose-effect validation steps which are still required (OECD, 2018). The timeframe of possible exposure periods depends however on the stability of cell culture parameters which have to be evaluated over time and across subcultures (successive rounds of cultures). This stability requirement is best met by continuously proliferating cell lines, and thus represents a technical bottleneck for marine/freshwater invertebrate cell cultures for which only primary cell cultures (of low proliferation and limited lifespan) are currently available (see below). However, those miniaturised approaches have the potential to cope with the needs of aquatic toxicity assessment of tens of thousands

mission, 2013; Viar	engo et al., 2007).								
	Organisational level	Bioassay name/biomarker name		Measured response/endpoint	Responsive tissue and species	Evaluation criteria and guidelines	Pollutant	Status and regional sea convention	Ecological relevance
Subcellular response	Nucleic acids	Comet assay	Genotoxicity	DNA damage (DNA strand brakes)	Haemocytes, gill and digestive gland cells – mussels	Provisional, harmonisation needed	Genotoxins (carcinogens and mutagens)	Additional OSPAR 2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		DNA adducts	Genotoxicity	DNA damage (adducts)	Gill and digestive gland cells – mussels	Not available	Carcinogens	Optional OSPAR	
		Micronuclei	Genotoxicity	DNA damage	Haemocytes, gills - mussels	Yes (region specific)	Aneugenic/clastogenic (genotox.)	Implemented – core - OSPAR 2nd tier UNEP MAP Suggested as	
Cellular responsi	e Lysosomal responses	Lysosomal membrane stability NRR/cryostat sections	General stress	Lysosomal alterations	Haemocytes/digestive gland - mussels	Yes	Not specific	core - HELCUM Implemented - core - OSPAR, UNEP MAP Suggested - core	
		Lipofuscin	General stress	Lysosomal alterations	Digestive gland mussels		Not specific	2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Neutral lipids	General stress	Lysosomal alterations	Digestive gland mussels		Organic chemicals	2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Lysosomes/cytoplasm ratio	General stress	Lysosomal alterations	Digestive gland mussels			2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Ly so somal enlargement	General stress	Lysosomal alterations	Mussels	YES		Implemented - core – OSPAR	
		Peroxisome proliferation	General stress	Peroxisome proliferation	Digestive gland mussels			2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Total Oxyradical Scavenging Capacity - TOSC	Resistance to oxidative stress	Absorbance capacity of oxyradicals	Digestive gland mussels			2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Lipid Deroxidation /MDA	Oxidative stress	MDA level increase	Gills, digestive gland			2nd tier UNEP MAP	
		Metallothioneins	Metal exposure	MTs content increase	Digestive gland -mussels	Provisional (region specific)	Metal exposure	Additional OSPAR 2nd tier UNEP	

 Table 1

 List of biomarkers and bioassays recommended or incorporated in national environmental monitoring programmes worldwide based on marine invertebrates (Davies and Vethaak, 2012; HELCOM COMBINE, 2014; Lehtonen et al, 2014; OSPAR Commission, 2013; Viarengo et al, 2007).

MAP

Instant Clarates - SOD, Chy Oxidative stress Enzyme activity increase Citik disease (bind) On specific Distribution Remonological Buyrane activity increase Enzyme activity	Catalace SOD, City Outdrive etress Burtansformation of homologic outdrive Burtansformation homologic outdrive Burtansfore		Enzymatic activity	AChE	Neurotoxicity/general stress	Enzyme inhibition	Gills	Provisional (region specific) intercalibration needed	Organo phosphorous pesticides, carbamate pesticides, heavy metals	Implemented - core - OSPAR 2nd tier UNEP MAP Candidate- ULD COM	
GT Bortaneformation of gand: wenoble/ordative pathology Bortaneformation of gand: wenoble/ordative hemorys arrow hemorys arrow hemorys arrow hemorys hemorys arrow hemorys infration Bortaneformation of gand: hemorys arrow hemorys arrow hemory arrow	GT Bitransformation <			Catalase, SOD, GPx	Oxidative stress	Enzyme activity increase	Gills, digestive gland, haemolymph		Not specific	nelcom 2nd tier UNEP MAP	
response Tissue Digestive tubule Cencial stress Unblue thickness Implemented Implemented influeration Hennoytics General stress Indumution Mussels - hennoytes Yes Proce - 05MR similation Repoductive sacropy General stress Influmution Mussels - hennoytes Yes Proce - 05MR similation Repoductive success General stress Influmution Mussels - hennoytes Yes Proce - 05MR similation Repoductive success General stress Influmution Mussels - hennoytes Proce - 05MR similatione Repoductive success General stress Mussels - hennoytes Proce - 05MR similatione Repoductive success General stress Mustel gaptils. Litorina titorea Organotin compounds Proce - 05MR final stress Stress on stress (Sad) General stress Mustel gaptils. Litorina titorea Organotin compounds Proce - 05PMR final stress Stress on stress (Sad) General stress Broades stress Proces - 05PMR Proces - 05PMR final stress/rest </td <td>Tissue Digestive tubule Cencial stress Tubule tubule Cencial stress Cencial stress</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>GST</td> <td>Biotransformation of organic xenobiotic/oxidative stress</td> <td>Enzyme activity increase</td> <td>Gills, digestive gland</td> <td></td> <td>Organic chemicals/Not specific</td> <td>2nd tier UNEP MAP</td> <td></td>	Tissue Digestive tubule Cencial stress Tubule tubule Cencial stress			GST	Biotransformation of organic xenobiotic/oxidative stress	Enzyme activity increase	Gills, digestive gland		Organic chemicals/Not specific	2nd tier UNEP MAP	
Influction Influentied	Interaction Haemocytes Influented - General stress Inplemented - General stress General stress Influented - General stress General stress Influented - General stress General stress Inplemented - General stress General stress Mortality Norshold Norshold <t< td=""><td>response</td><td>Tissue pathology</td><td>Digestive tubule thickness & atrophy</td><td>General stress</td><td>Tubule thickness, atrophy, cell types</td><td>Digestive gland - mussels</td><td>Yes</td><td></td><td>Implemented - core – OSPAR</td><td></td></t<>	response	Tissue pathology	Digestive tubule thickness & atrophy	General stress	Tubule thickness, atrophy, cell types	Digestive gland - mussels	Yes		Implemented - core – OSPAR	
image:	isim Reproductive succes Ceneral stress Inflammation Musells - bown cells, Ves Armon Cells, Armon Cells, Inpose Ceneral stress Ceneral stress Armon Cells, Armon Cells, Inpose Ceneral stress Ceneral stress Armon Cells Armon Cells, Inpose Ceneral stress Ceneration ceneral stress Ceneral stress Ceneral stress Cenerat stres			Haemocytes infiltration	General stress	Inflammation	Mussels - haemocytes			Implemented - core – OSPAR	
implexity Reproductive succes General stress Compounds Suggested -core Imposex Imposex Ceneral stress Moraling storpoids Organotin compounds Suggested -core Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) Ceneral stress Moraling stational Organotin compounds Suggested -core Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) Ceneral stress Moraling Bivalves Norspecific Organotin compounds Suggested -core Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) Ceneral stress Moraling Bivalves Norspecific	ism Reproduction Reproductive success General stress Amphipods Physiology Stress on stress (565) General stress Mortality Reproduction Intoreat Content intoreat Physiology Stress on stress (565) General stress Mortality Reproduction Reproductive and Reproductive success (565) General stress Reproductive Reproductiv			Cell aggregates	General stress	Inflammation	Mussels – brown cells, granulocytes	Yes		Implemented - core – OSPAR	
Imposes Constrained Organotin compounds Implemented - core - HELOM, Stress on stress (SoS) Ceneral stress Marcine gastropods Organotin compounds Implemented - core - GSPAR, Nucella laplius, Litorrina littorea Organotin compounds Implemented - core - GSPAR, NURP MAP Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) General stress Mortality Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin Not specific Implemented - core - GSPAR, UNEP MAP obioassys: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. Roundal larva; Sea-urchin Not specific Diplomal CaPAR, UNEP MAP obioassys: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. Roundal larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Diplomal CaPAR, UNEP MAP obio (embryo. elutriate and matrices Roundal larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Diplomal CaPAR, UNEP MAP obio (embryo. elutriate and matrices Mortality and Sea Not specific Diplomal CaPAR, UNEP MAP one errore Early life stage ferrores Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Diplomal CaPAR	Imposek General stress Marine gastropods Organotin compounds implemented - core - diff.OM Physiology Stress on stress (Soc) General stress Mortality Bivalves Norella lapillus, Litorrina litturea Organotin compounds core - HELOM. Physiology Stress on stress (Soc) General stress Mortality Bivalves Nor specific Diplemented-core - GSPR, obloassays Early life stages Sedment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larva, size Bivalve D-Larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Implemented-core - GSPR, obloassays Early life stages sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larva, size Bivalve D-Larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Implemented-core - GSPR, onis Iarvae) tests pore-water litosasays Increase Bivalve D-Larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Implemented-core - GSPR, onis Iarvae) tests pore-water litosasays Increase Bivalve D-Larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Implemented-core - GSPR, onis Iarvae) tests pore-water litosasays Increase Mortality, finurms, and decopd No Not specific <td>lism</td> <td>Reproduction</td> <td>Reproductive success</td> <td>General stress</td> <td></td> <td>Amphipods</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Suggested - core - HELCOM</td> <td></td>	lism	Reproduction	Reproductive success	General stress		Amphipods			Suggested - core - HELCOM	
Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) General stress Montality Bivalves Motspecific Implemented obioassays: Enery strust Coope for growth Ceneral stress Energy status (energy for growth) Bivalves Not specific Implemented obioassays: Enty life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larvae, size Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR onism (embryo, elutriate and matrices pluteus larvae Not specific Optional OSPAR onse (embryo, elutriate and matrices pluteus larvae Not specific Optional OSPAR onse Areality if stages Sediment Not specific Not specific Optional OSPAR onse Areality if status Prevater bioasays Not specific Not specific Optional OSPAR onse Areality if status Areality if status Copepods (<i>Tiske, Acartia</i>) mysid Yes (for Tishe) Optional OSPAR onse Areality if arvae Platemoni) Not specific Optional OSPAR Suggested - core introl Areari Toxicity of sea w	Physiology Stress on stress (SoS) General stress Mortality Bivalves Mortality Mortality Mortality Scope for growth General stress Energy status (energy for growth) Bivalves Not specific Unspecific Unspecific Scope for growth General stress Energy status (energy for growth) Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Unspecific Obioasays: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larvae; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR Onioa eterbryo. etutriate and matrices Intersist Not specific Optional OSPAR Onioa etutriate and matrices Intersist Not specific Optional OSPAR Onioa Antality of sediment Mortality Copepods (Tisbe Acarria), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Onioa Whole sediment Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicola marina Not specific Optional OSPAR Not specific bioasays Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR <			Imposex	General stress		Marine gastropods Nucella lapillus, Litorrina littorea		Organotin compounds	Implemented – core – HELCOM, OSPAR	
Scope for growth General stress Energy status (energy for growth) Bivalve D-larva: Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR ole (embryo, eutriate and anism Energy status (energy for eutriate and arism Bivalve D-larva: Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR one (embryo, eutriate and anism Intravae, isze eutriate and arism Bivalve D-larva: Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR one (embryo, eutriate and arism Intravae, isze eutriate and arise Bivalve D-larva: Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR onse (embryo, eutriate and arise Mortality Copepods (<i>Tisbe, Acartia</i>), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR onse Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Optional OSPAR Optional OSPAR onse Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Toxice(<i>Ian Praumus</i>), and decapod Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Mole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Toxice(<i>Ian Praumus</i>), and decapod Yes Optional OSPAR Mole sediment Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Toxice(<i>Ian Praumus</i>), and decapod Yes Opti	Scope for growth General stress Energy status (energy for growth) Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR obioassays Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larvae, size Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR ole (embryo. 8 Mortality Copeods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR onse Nole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Copeods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR None Whole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Arenicod marina Not specific Optional OSPAR Whole sediment Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicod marina Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicod marina Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicod marina Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicod marina Yes Optional OSPAR		Physiology	Stress on stress (SoS)	General stress	Mortality	Bivalves		Not specific	Implemented - core - OSPAR, UNEP MAP	
D bloassays: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % nomal larvae, size Bivabe D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR ole (embryo, elutriate and matrices increase pluteus larva No Not specific Optional OSPAR anism larvae) tests pore-water bioassays matrices increase pluteus larva Not specific Optional OSPAR onse Anality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR onse Mortality Mortality Mortality Anality (Siriella, Praunus), and decapod Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Nhole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Anaphipods (Corophium spp.) and Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Mater Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagfiai larvae, bivabve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Mater Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagfiai larvae, bivabve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Mater Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal </td <td>D bloassays: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larvae, ize Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR ole (embryo, elutriate and matrices increase pluteus larva Kontality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR onse Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Onse Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR Ontality Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR Mortality Mortality Mortality Copepods (Corphium spp.) and Yes Optional OSPAR Mater Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagiar Yes Not sp</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Scope for growth</td> <td>General stress</td> <td>Energy status (energy for growth)</td> <td>Bivalves</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Additional OSPAR</td> <td></td>	D bloassays: Early life stages Sediment, seawater Toxicity of env. % normal larvae, ize Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin No Not specific Optional OSPAR ole (embryo, elutriate and matrices increase pluteus larva Kontality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR onse Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Onse Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR Ontality Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes Optional OSPAR Mortality Mortality Mortality Copepods (Corphium spp.) and Yes Optional OSPAR Mater Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagial larvae, bivalve Yes Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagiar Yes Not sp			Scope for growth	General stress	Energy status (energy for growth)	Bivalves			Additional OSPAR	
Mortality Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Nhole sediment Toxicity of sediment Nortality, Rannus), and decapod - HELCOM - HELCOM Whole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, Ronmal - Methods (Corophium spp.) and Yes Not specific - Optional OSPAR Whole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, Ronmal - Methods (Corophium spp.) and Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, Ronmal Tisbe butghtial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, Ronmal Tisbe butghtial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR	All and a construction Copepods (Tisbe, Acartia), mysids Yes (for Tisbe) Optional OSPAR Number of sediment Toxicity of sediment (Siriella, Praums), and decapod Suggested - core Number of sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality, % normal Travae (Palaemon) - HELCOM Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battaglial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Arenicola marina Mater Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battaglial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Arenicola marina Nicorra, Dinophilus Nicorra, Dinophilus Not specific Optional OSPAR Arenicola marina Nicorra, Dinophilus Nicorra, Dinophilus Not specific Optional OSPAR Arenicola marina Nicorra, Dinophilus Nicorra, Dinophilus Not specific Optional OSPAR	o bioassays: ole anism oonse	Early life stages (embryo, larvae) tests	Sediment, seawater elutriate and pore-water bioassays	Toxicity of env. matrices	% normal larvae, size increase	Bivalve D-larva; Sea-urchin pluteus larva	No	Not specific	Optional OSPAR	High
Whole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality Amphipods (Corophium spp.) and Ves Not specific Optional OSPAR bioassays Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Revelopment, % net embryo, sea urchin embryo, response, larval length Nicotra, Dinophilus	Whole sediment Toxicity of sediment Mortality Amphipods (Corophium spp.) and Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR bioassays Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Arenicola marina Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR					Mortality	Copepods (<i>Tisbe, Acartia</i>), mysids (<i>Siriella, Praunus</i>), and decapod larvae (<i>Paleemon</i>)	Yes (for Tisbe)		Optional OSPAR Suggested - core - HELCOM	High
Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe buttagliai larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water tevelopment, % net embryo, sea urchin embryo, sea urchin embryo, sea urchin embryo, sea urchin embryo, prophilus response, larval length Nicotra, Dinophilus	Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battaglial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Water Toxicity of sea water Mortality, % normal Tisbe battaglial larvae, bivalve Yes Not specific Optional OSPAR Response, larval length Nicotra, Dinophilus Micotra, Dinophilus Micotra, Dinophilus AP: United Nations Environment Program: Meditermana Action Plan. Mort Program: Meditermana Action Plan. Mortal Program Mortal			Whole sediment bioassavs	Toxicity of sediment	Mortality	Amphibods (Corophium spp.) and Arenicola marina	Yes	Not specific	Optional OSPAR	High
	l: Helsinki Convention: Cooperative Monitoring in the Baltic Marine Environment. AP: United Nations Environment Program: Mediterranean Action Plan.			Water	Toxicity of sea water	Mortality, % normal development, % net response, larval length	Tisbe battagliai larvae, bivalve embryo, sea urchin embryo, Nicotra, Dinophilus	Yes	Not specific	Optional OSPAR	

7

of emerging synthetic chemicals and residues of anthropogenic compounds (sunscreens, microplastics, nanoparticles, industry byproducts, municipal effluents and agriculture runoff etc.; Slotkin et al., 2016, 2017; Bernhard et al., 2017; Tan and Schirmer, 2017) and are proposed to be employed for HTS systems. Cell culture from aquatic invertebrates (reviewed by Rinkevich, 1999, 2005, 2011) would indeed offer a large number of opportunities for in vitro toxicity tests by: (i) pre-validating cell-based toxicity tests with multiple biological endpoints (Liu et al., 2017); and (ii) identifying signal transduction pathways affected by the chemicals. In vitro approaches can thus be used as a first phase of a standard strategy to reveal the potential impacts on a target organism (e.g. heavy metals; Kamer et al., 2003). In other cases, cell culture-based bio-sensing techniques have been used for real-time monitoring aiming to detect toxicity of different classes of substances in water (reviewed in Tan and Schirmer, 2017). For instance, established fish cell lines were used for assessment of genotoxicity while screening water effluents and sediment extracts (Kamer and Rinkevich, 2002; Avishai et al., 2002; Castaño et al., 2003; Bols et al., 2005; Rakers et al., 2014; Rehberger et al., 2018). Additionally, new chip-based technologies to cope with aquatic ecotoxicological issues are currently being designed (Campana and Wlodkowic, 2018).

While in vitro approaches support the implementation of new regulations (e.g., bans on animal testing, 2013; REACH regulations, 2006; the 3Rs principle; Burden et al., 2015c), replacing of animal tests with just a single *in vitro* alternative may not provide the foreseen outcomes, thus, the use of several in vitro models is encouraged to overcome this limitation while reducing the number of in vivo tests (Scholz et al., 2013). Replacement of in vivo by in vitro tests may be validated only if the results are correlated (Rodrigues et al., 2019). The promising concept of "adverse outcome pathways (AOP)" links mechanistic responses at cellular level with the effects at whole organism, population, community and potentially ecosystem levels. Practical application of AOPs will require the identification of key links between responses, as well as key indicators, at different levels of biological organization, ecosystem functioning and ecosystem services (Connon et al., 2012). International networks like SEURAT-1, Euroecotox and AXLR8 have been established in order to coordinate the standardisation of such alternative approaches. As a result, many in vitro bioassays based on vertebrate cells or bacteria (Calux, Microtox, etc.) are currently used in biomonitoring of aquatic pollutants, attesting to the potential for integration of invertebrate in vitro systems alongside whole organism tests (Table 1).

3.2. Aquatic invertebrate primary cell cultures

Aquatic invertebrate primary cell cultures have been established from different tissues of various organisms (reviewed by Rinkevich, 1999, 2005, 2011) such as: (i) regenerating and differentiated tissues of cnidarians (from sea anemone tentacles, Barnay-Verdier et al., 2013, Ventura et al., 2018; from ectodermal monolayers, Rabinowitz et al., 2016; from polyp tissue fragments of scleractinians, Domart-Coulon et al., 2004, Vizel et al., 2011, Lecointe et al., 2013; from apical fragments of octocoral colonies, Huete-Stauffer et al., 2015; from scyphozoans mesoglea, Frank and Rinkevich, 1999); (ii) tissue explants or dissociated cells from sponges (Pomponi et al., 1998; Rinkevich et al., 1998; Sun et al., 2007; Müller and Müller, 2018; Conkling et al., 2019), ctenophores (Vandepas et al., 2017) and corals (Frank et al., 1994; Helman et al., 2008; Mass et al., 2012; Drake et al., 2017); (iii) cultures from embryonic/larval stages and different organs from marine and freshwater bivalves and gastropods (Nogueira et al., 2013; Yoshino et al., 2013); (iv) various shrimp (Decapoda, Arthropoda) cell types (Jayesh et al., 2012); (v) regenerating organs of echinoderms (Odintsova et al., 2005); (vi) tunicate buds (Rabinowitz and Rinkevich, 2005, 2011; Rinkevich and Rabinowitz, 1997) and zooids; and (vii) nervous system cells from ascidian larva (Zanetti et al., 2007). Fig. 2 highlights B. schlosseri primary cultures established by several methods (dissociated cells, bud/zooid explants or blood cells) that were used and studied by various techniques.

Circulating cells from aquatic invertebrates (haemocytes or coelomocytes and their differentiating precursors) (Ladhar-Chaabouni et al., 2017) are frequently used in in vitro toxicity tests based on several parameters (e.g. viability, phagocytosis, ROS production and lysosomal membrane stability) (Cima et al., 1998; Cima and Ballarin, 1999; Matozzo et al., 2002a, 2002b, 2003, 2012, 2014; Matozzo and Marin, 2005; Matozzo and Ballarin, 2011; Söderhäll et al., 2003; Hartenstein, 2006; Franchi and Ballarin, 2013; Franchi et al., 2017; Munari et al., 2014; Marisa et al., 2015; Ladhar-Chaabouni and Hamza-Chaffai, 2016), as they are easily sampled and adhere to plastic and glass culture dishes. Haemocytes can be used alone or in the form of a feeder layer for polarised epithelial cells, such as in the case of molluscan cephalopod haemocytes used as a feeder layer for glandular cell types from the sepiolid nidamental gland (Domart-Coulon, unpublished data). Examples for typical toxicity tests based on haemocytes include: (i) in vitro assay based on haemocytes primary cells from the freshwater mussel Dreissena polymorpha used to test the effects of ecotoxin-exposure and other stressors on innate immune function (Galloway and Depledge, 2001); (ii) ascidian haemocytes used to assess the toxic effects of various antifouling compounds and define their mechanism of action at the cellular level (Cima and Ballarin, 2004, 2012, 2015; Cima et al., 1995, 2008); (iii) ecotoxicological tests performed on haemocytes and gill cells of the molluscan Haliotis tubeculata to evaluate triclosan, an antibacterial agent commonly detected in natural waters and sediments (Gaume et al., 2012); (iv) tests on Crassostrea gigas oyster cells to study short-term acute stress (<24 h) of a mixture of 14 pesticides (Moreau et al., 2014); (v) use of Mytilus galloprovincialis haemocytes to demonstrate synergistic interactions between toxic chemicals (Moore et al., 2018) or the impacts of seawater acidification and emerging contaminants (Munari et al., 2019); and (vi) use of M. galloprovincialis haemocytes to evaluate the effects of nanoplastics on immunity and the microbiota (Auguste et al., 2020). Primary cultures of sea urchin coelomocytes were also used to test the effects of CdCl₂ and UV-B on HSP70 expression (Matranga et al., 2005).

In spite of all these efforts to establish cell cultures, immortalized cell lines of aquatic invertebrates still do not exist (Rinkevich, 2011; Grasela et al., 2012). However, several biomarkers in ecotoxicology have been promoted based on the use of primary cultures (not cell lines). One of the earliest in vitro assays used snail (terrestrial) tissue culture and was developed almost 40 years ago (Bayne et al., 1980a, 1980b); it consists of an in vitro cell-mediated cytotoxicity (CMC) assay monitoring parasite-host interaction using co-cultures of sporocyst and haemocytes from snails. This assay was extensively used to investigate basic cellular and molecular mechanisms of immune recognition, and haemocyte effector function in a host-parasite system (Bayne, 2009; Yoshino and Coustau, 2011; reviewed in Yoshino et al., 2013). Cell viability in cell culture (monitored by neutral red assay, MTT assay or trypan blue exclusion assay) is another approach used to evaluate cytotoxicity of various compounds (Domart-Coulon et al., 2000; Mamaca et al., 2005; Katsumiti et al., 2018; Downs et al., 2014, 2016). As environmental contaminants can interfere with lysosomal integrity and reactions, initiating or amplifying features preceding cell death, loss of lysosomal membrane integrity and other lysosomal-related tests are also used as early indicators for pollutant impacts in various taxa of invertebrates like annelids, mollusks and crustaceans (Moore et al., 2006). Two additional innovative assays of cell toxicity were set by Downs et al. (2010) and used in corals. The first assay is based on 3, 3' dimethyl naphthoxacarbocyanine iodide (JC9), and its sibling dye JC1, which are used to monitor the condition of mitochondrial membrane potential. This assay is an indirect biomarker for mitochondrial ATP production. The second assay comprises the use of Acridine orange 10-nonyl bromide (NAO) for quantification of mitochondria per cell. Genotoxicity is another ecotoxicological field that is commonly studied through in vitro ecotoxicology approaches (primarily the use of the comet assay, Mitchelmore and Hyatt, 2004; Mamaca et al., 2005, Akpiri et al., 2017; Sahlmann et al., 2017; or the micronucleus test, Bolognesi and



White bar=50µm; Red bar=10µm

Fig. 2. Primary cell cultures established from *Botryllus schlosseri*: (a) dissociated cells from whole colony after 2 h of incubation in culture media; (b) 9 day old culture epithelial tissue established from bud explant observed with Olympus IX70 under phase contrast conditions; (c) expression of Mortalin mRNA in 9 day old bud epithelial monolayer; (d–g) Expression of proteins in epithelial monolayers originating from 9- to 14-day-old cultured blastogenic stage D buds explants; (d) staining with AP-conjugated anti-actin antibody; (e) staining with cy3-conjugated anti-phospho Smad1/Smad5/Smad8 antibody; (f) staining with cy3-conjugated anti-beta catenin antibody; (g) staining with cy3- conjugated anti-phospho-Mek antibody; (h) cells established from a zooid explant stained with cy3-conjugated anti-phospho-Mek antibody; (i) immunohistochemical staining with cy3-sconjugated anti-phospho-Mek antibody; (i) as revealed by immunohistochemical staining with cy3-sconjugated anti-tubulin antibodies; (j) haemocytes exposed *in vitro* to 10 µM TBT for 60 min and stained with Alexa Fluor dye conjugates of phalloidin (specific for actin); (1) haemocytes exposed *in vitro* to 10 µM TBT for 60 min and stained with Alexa Fluor dye conjugates of phalloidin.

Hayashi, 2011) in various cell types from different tissues (haemoblasts, gills, digestive gland, sperm and embryonic cells) and a wide range of invertebrates (cnidarians, platyheminthes, bivalve, mollusks, annelids, arthropods and echinoderms). Further research in the field focuses on DNA repair after induced genotoxicity (Gajski et al., 2019; Svanfeldt et al., 2014).

Other biomarkers often used in in vitro studies are those that address biological/physiological processes, e.g., gene expression (Pfeifer et al., 1993), coral calcification (Domart-Coulon et al., 2001; Mass et al., 2012), cell proliferation and developmental biology (Lecointe et al., 2013; Rabinowitz et al., 2009, 2016), cellular stemness (Rabinowitz and Rinkevich, 2011), and cellular and protein damage (Ventura et al., 2018). Additional ecotoxicological approaches are based on neurotoxicity assessed by acetylcholinesterase activity (Brown et al., 2004), metabolic impairment measured by total haemolymph protein (Auffret et al., 2006) or upregulation of biotransformations and enzymatic detoxification pathways (e.g., CYP450) in cells isolated from invertebrates. An example for the latter studies includes the scallop in vitro cell culture model which was validated for pollution monitoring by studying the presence and induction of phase II detoxification enzymes such as glutathione S-transferase (Le Pennec and Le Pennec, 2003). Some of these biomarkers are recommended by various environmental programs (OSPAR, HELCOM, MEDPOL) for assessment of damage to cellular, genetic and subcellular components and used simultaneously for assessment of various mechanisms of toxicity (Katsumiti et al., 2018).

Additional relevant tests for applying aquatic cell cultures in ecotoxicology might be adapted from the current practices with mammalian cell lines. An example of such a test might be the scrape/loading dye transfer bioassay (Babica et al., 2016), measuring changes in cell-cell communication and now used in environmental toxicology (Gingrich et al., 2021). However, such an assay needs confluent monolayers of epithelial cells which is a technical barrier as most aquatic invertebrate cells established in primary culture do not grow enough to reach confluence. Such an assay also needs a better characterisation of the nature of cell-cell junctions in each taxon of aquatic invertebrates. Therefore, adaptation of such methods for aquatic invertebrates needs additional preliminary experiments as obtaining confluent monolayer or finding other suitable alternatives in case of the scrape/loading dye transfer bioassay.

3.3. Drawbacks on the use of primary cell cultures from aquatic invertebrates in ecotoxicology

Among the thousands of different cell lines that are available from 150 species, the most abundant are from insects, fish, mice and humans (http://www.attc.org/). In spite of intensive ongoing efforts, stable and well characterised cell lines from aquatic invertebrates have not yet been established (Rinkevich, 1999, 2005, 2011), and this gloomy status

is further highlighted by clustering the different cell repository types (Table 2). Major limitations in establishing cell lines from marine invertebrates are associated with the common contamination states of primary cultures with associated and symbiotic bacteria and protists (Rinkevich, 1999; Mo et al., 2002; Rabinowitz et al., 2006; Grasela et al., 2012; Clerissi et al., 2018). The lack of detailed knowledge on in vitro requirements for most aquatic invertebrate cell types and the failure of most invertebrate primary cultures to continue division 24-72 h post cell isolation from initial organism has become a bottleneck. Nonetheless, some encouraging advances have been recently achieved for a sponge cellular model (Conkling et al., 2019), and cells derived from sea anemone regenerating tentacles (Ventura et al., 2018), cell cultures for which cryopreservation has been also successfully performed (Munroe et al., 2018; Fricano et al., 2020). Five reviews on marine invertebrate cell cultures (Rinkevich, 1999, 2005, 2011; Mothersill and Austin, 2000; Cai and Zhang, 2014) and the data presented in Fig. 1 assessed >1000 peer-reviewed publications (Fig. 1; Porifera 533, Mollusca 376), revealing the need to focus on cell culture methodologies in lieu of applied studies. Indeed, we still lack vital information regarding aquatic invertebrate cell requirements in vivo before we turn to in vitro approaches, and detailed knowledge on in vitro requirements for cell types of specific taxon of marine invertebrates is fragmented, requiring much guesswork (Grasela et al., 2012). This emphasizes the needs for interdisciplinary approaches to elucidate the conditions for long-lasting in vitro methodologies for marine invertebrate cells.

Clearly, a major requirement is standardisation in aquatic invertebrate experimental systems, and this is achievable by employing tests on fewer selected model organisms and by standardisation of *in vitro* protocols across laboratories (Piazza et al., 2012; Hudspith et al., 2017; Knapik and Ramsdorf, 2020).

4. Mammalian stem cells as a promising tool in (eco)toxicology what can we learn from mammalian stem cells and how to translate this knowledge to aquatic invertebrate ASCs

The use of mammalian stem cells in toxicology is already an established field. Stem cell-based toxicity tests combine the advantages of an in vitro system with conservation of in vivo characteristics, and the ability to differentiate into any type of cell (Liu and Zheng, 2019). Stem cells are derived from healthy individuals and retain phenotypically and physiologically normal features during numerous subcultures. Furthermore, they support genome editing, including integration of a fluorescent protein, knock-down of specific genes and introduction of tags that are passed to all the cells that differentiate from them (Drubin and Hyman, 2017). The capacity for self-renewal and pluripotency as the main characteristics of stem cells (Slack, 2018) and additional traits like lower apoptotic threshold, enhanced DNA repair activity, and efficient antioxidant defence (Stevens et al., 2018) makes their behaviour different from other cell lines in various toxicological tests (Nagaria et al., 2013). Three kinds of stem cells are used in toxicology tests: pluripotent embryonic stem cells (ESC; Wnorowski et al., 2018), induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC; Yamanaka and Blau, 2010; Yu et al., 2007)

Table 2

Overview of commercially available differentiated cell lines^a.

Suppliers ^b	Human	Terrestrial vertebrates	Aquatic vertebrates	Invertebrates (terrestrial)
ATCC	886	370	9	3
DSMZ	654	170	5	14
ECACC	808	624	26	17
IZSBS	123	183	13	2
RIKEN	1540	797	28	18
Total	2859	2050	82	50

^a No invertebrates stem cells are available among the different repository of cells.

^b ATCC: American Type Culture Collection, DSMZ: Deutsche Sammlung für Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen, ECACC: European Collection of Cell Culture, IZSBS: Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale, RIKEN: Riken Cell Bank. and adult stem cells (ASC; Slack, 2018). iPSCs and ESCs isolated from similar genetic background have similar traits like gene transcription levels, surface markers and morphology (Narsinh et al., 2011) and can differentiate into all types of cells including gametes (Takahashi and Yamanaka, 2006). ASCs of mammals are multipotent or unipotent cells that exist *in vivo* in postnatal organisms in niches located within various organs. Besides their lower differentiation potency, ASCs' disadvantage in toxicology is that they are isolated from diverse tissues by different protocols, which may lead to inconsistent responses (Wnorowski et al., 2018).

Stem cell-based toxicity assessment tools need accompanying technologies for obtaining and maintaining stem cells and to validate their stemness. Innovations like stirred suspension bioreactors that facilitate large-scale production of cells, and hydrogel-microencapsulation that promotes cell expansion while remaining in a pluripotent state, have advanced stem cells exploitation as model systems. Detailed and validated protocols to induce differentiation of stem cells into the various precursors and lineages are being established (Liang et al., 2019) and are indispensable parts of the various tests. The most widely accepted in vitro stem cell-based cytotoxicity test is the embryonic stem cell test (EST) that uses D3 mouse ESCs (mESCs) and mouse 3T3 fibroblasts cell lines. Toxicity is established by calculating IC50 (median inhibitory concentration) using the MTT assay and ID50 (the inhibition of differentiation of half ES cells into cardiomyocytes) of cardiogenic differentiation of the D3 mESC line (Spielmann et al., 1997). Additional EST based protocols have been validated by the European Union Reference Laboratory (EURL-ECVAM; https://eurl-ecvam.jrc.ec.europa.eu/aboutecvam/ archivpublications/publication/Embryotoxicity_statements.PDF/view) as alternatives to animal testing (Seiler and Spielmann, 2011; Liu et al., 2017). The Adherent Cell Differentiation and Cytotoxicity test (ACDC) based on mESC cells differentiating into cardiomyocytes was adopted by the US Environmental protection agency (EPA) for screening environmental pollutants and ESNATS (Embryonic Stem-cell-based Novel Alternative Testing Strategies; www.esnats.eu) funded by the European Commission validated hESCs (human embryonic stem cell) based assays for predicting toxicity. Additional national programs, like the US EPA's ToxCast, encouraged the identification of metabolic and regulatory pathways of hESCs affected by chemicals (Kleinstreuer et al., 2011). Altogether, mammalian stem cells were successfully implemented in ecotoxicological assessments (Dong et al., 2018; Gliga et al., 2017; Hodjat et al., 2015; Sirenko et al., 2017; Yin et al., 2015; Worley and Parker, 2019). These assays showed that environmental chemicals may affect various stem cell features like the capacity for self-renewal, differentiation and transformation. They may also induce cellular senescence by various mechanisms at either cellular or molecular levels through the induction of oxidative, genomic, proteomic or epigenetic changes.

The latest advances in the field of stem-cell based toxicity assessment include engineering of stem cell-based 3D constructs to mimic internal organs. Thus, 3D constructs that mimic the development of the brain or reproductive system have been successfully used to test neurotoxicity or endocrine disruptors, respectively (Colleoni et al., 2011; Schwartz et al., 2015; West et al., 2012). State of the art techniques like 3D bio-printing (Gu et al., 2018) and stem cell-based organ-on-achip (OOC) that enable interstitial fluid flow that mimics physiological conditions, and simulates human internal organs like the kidney, liver or lungs that are involved in bio-activation and filtration of various environmental toxins, have been developed. Such devices can be interconnected and serve as a model for an entire body (Cho and Yoon, 2017) and have been referred to as a body-on-a-chip device (Wnorowski et al., 2018). However, these methods are not yet broadly used since they still require much more study and field-testing.

5. Unique properties and reservoirs of ASCs from aquatic invertebrates

In aquatic invertebrates, ASCs participate in a wide range of biological processes including asexual reproduction, regeneration/whole body regeneration, torpor, induction of rejuvenation, and delayed senescence (Rinkevich et al., 2010; Lehoczky et al., 2011; Wagner et al., 2011; Rinkevich and Rinkevich, 2013; Hyams et al., 2017; Fields and Levin, 2018). In many of these organisms, two types of ASCs should be considered (Rinkevich, 2009). The first are the cells of the germline that act in the somatic environment, independent of the somatic traits that possess the ability to deliver the genetic blueprint of the organism to proceeding generations of stem (or germ) cell lineages. The second reflects the somatic ASC lineages that are capable of tissue homeostasis, repair and regeneration of tissues and organs. In various taxa (*e.g.*, sponges, cnidarians), the boundaries between germ- and somatic- stem cells are blurred as the germ-line is sequestered from somatic cells either late in ontogeny or not completed at all during the lifespan of an organism (Rinkevich, 2009).

While much is known about ASCs and their properties in vertebrates (especially mammals) and some model terrestrial invertebrates (*i.e. Drosophila*), very little has been learned about the nature and properties of ASCs in marine and freshwater invertebrates. It is thus understood that their use in ecotoxicology assays needs consideration of the stemness nature of the chosen ASC type, and for other properties to be elucidated.

The mammalian systems have shown high variations between stem cell populations due to interspecies differences, including morphology, surface antigens and sensitivity to various chemicals due to a variability in epigenetic reprograming, DNA repair and expression of genes, including genes involved in drug metabolism (Krtolica et al., 2009). Similar scenarios may develop when comparing ASCs from aquatic organisms that differ significantly from all types of stem cells studied so far, primarily with the mammalian ASCs. Aquatic invertebrates and mammal ASCs share the properties of long-term self-renewal capability and the ability to differentiate into mature cell types having specific morphologies and function(s) (Cable et al., 2020). Yet, they diverge in many characteristics of which the most prominent are: (a) abundancyaquatic invertebrate ASCs might constitute up to 1/3 of body mass in some organisms (Handberg-Thorsager et al., 2008; Gentile et al., 2011) while mammal ASCs are rare (Cable et al., 2020), e.g., constituting 1 in 10,000 to 15,000 cells in the bone marrow (Weissman, 2000); (b) potency- aquatic invertebrate ASCs reveal the trait of totipotency, capable to differentiate into all cell types as manifested in whole organisms regeneration, via asexual reproduction (e.g., budding) or via regeneration from minute fragments (Rinkevich et al., 2007; Bely and Nyberg, 2010; Lai and Aboobaker, 2018) while mammal ASCs are multipotent or unipotent capable to differentiate only into cell types of their tissue of origin (Visvader and Clevers, 2016); (c) germ/soma division- ASCs in some aquatic invertebrate may differentiate into both germ and stem lineages as reported for *Hydra* interstitial cells (I-cells; Hwang et al., 2007). In addition, it is documented that germ-stem cells in aquatic invertebrates may trans-differentiate to somatic ASCs, a phenomenon recorded in some regeneration scenarios (Gremigni and Puccinelli, 1977; Gremigni, 1981). In mammals, ASCs are strictly somatic cells. Germ lineage is sequestered at embryonic stage, and transdifferentiation of cells between soma and germ lineages have not been documented in vivo; (d) expression of germ cell markers- aquatic invertebrate ASCs are identified in many cases with the expression of germ cells markers known as Germline Multipotency Program genes (GMP; e.g., PIWI, VASA, PL10 and NANOS proteins; Mochizuki et al., 2001; Shukalyuk et al., 2007; Seipel et al., 2004; Rosner et al., 2009; Rinkevich et al., 2010; Rosner and Rinkevich, 2011; Fierro-Constaín et al., 2017). Expression of these genes were not documented in mammal ASCs; (e) morphology- aquatic invertebrate ASCs may have differentiated cell morphologies that were recorded in various phyla, such as archaeocytes in sponges and amoebocytes in anthozoans (Funayama, 2008, 2018; Gold and Jacobs, 2013). This was not reported for mammal ASCs; (f) location- aquatic invertebrate ASCs are usually not associated with distinct specialised niches. Even when ASCs are detected in temporary niches-like sites in botryllid ascidians (Voskoboynik et al., 2008; Rinkevich et al., 2013; Rosner et al., 2013), a considerable part of their lifespan is in the circulatory system instead of homing into specific sites, and ASCs preserve their stemness characteristics out of the niches. On contrary, ASCs in mammals are associated with specialised anatomical defined niches that absolutely control their fate (Ferraro et al., 2010); (g) carcinogenesis-ASCs in aquatic invertebrates rarely develop neoplastic or age-related diseases (Buss, 1982; Rinkevich, 2000, 2009, 2011; Weissman, 2000; Fields and Levin, 2018), while mammalian ASCs have been directly implicated in carcinogenesis (Barker et al., 2009; Cable et al., 2020).

In most of the aquatic invertebrate phyla ASCs have been identified, though ASCs from early-diverging animal lineages, Porifera, Cnidaria and Platyhelminthes, are the most abundantly and extensively studied phyla (Fig. 1). Planarians exhibit outstanding potential for stem-cell based ecotoxicological assessments that will be described in detail below. Sponges contain at least two types of well-characterised PIWIexpressing totipotent ASCs, archaeocytes (25-30% of total cells) and choanocytes (4-5% of total cells), both of which can differentiate into germ cells (Mukherjee et al., 2015; Funayama, 2018; Ereskovsky et al., 2020). Both the archaeocytes, typified by variable morphology and phagocytic activity, and choanocytes, typified by a flagellum, can turn into motile cells. Some cnidarians, mainly hydroids, are characterised by several stem cell populations. Hydra contains three types of stem cell: (i) the pluripotent interstitial (i-cells), stem cells that give rise to several types of cell including germ cells; (ii) mitotic unipotent endodermal epithelial cells; and (iii) mitotic unipotent ectodermal epithelial stem cells (Siebert et al., 2019). Elimination of the interstitial cells by treatments with colchicine results in formation of Hydra without nerve cells that can survive in the laboratory indefinitely if regularly force-fed and burped (Tran et al., 2017) indicating that although both endodermal and ectodermal epithelial stem cells can support homeostasis of the epithelial tissues, they cannot de- or transdifferentiate to replace i-cells. Transcriptome profiling of archaeocytes of E. fluviatilis, the i-cells of the cnidarian *H. vulgaris*, and the neoblasts of the flatworm Schmidtea mediterranea revealed 180 genes (orthologues) shared by these cells, encompassing genes coding for cell cycle, DNA replication and repair; moreover, RNA binding proteins were especially abundant (Alié et al., 2015).

In Mollusca, Annelida and Arthropoda the ASC populations are small but characterised. Bivalvia contain several ASCs/progenitors: haemocyte precursors (Jemaà et al., 2014), stem-like cells situated in the mantle, heart and digestive gland (Vogt, 2012), neurogenic stem cells (Deryckere and Seuntjens, 2018) and germ stem cells capable for both self-renewal and production of progenitors (in Potamopyrgus antipodarum; Cherif-Feildel et al., 2019). Other mollusks, such as snails, may reveal more complex states of ASCs population, where both, quiescent and proliferating stem cells circulate in the blood (Rodriguez et al., 2020). In the Annelida, GMP expressing pluri-/multi-potent putative stem cells were identified in the 'segment addition zone' (SAZ), in front of the pygidium (Özpolat and Bely, 2016). Furtherly, the Decapoda (e.g., crayfish) have been found to possess several types of ASCs such as the satellite cells of the heart and musculature, hematopoietic stem cells (Benton et al., 2014), and the E-cells - stem cells located in the distal ends of the tubules constituting the hepatopancreas, the organ associated with detoxification mechanisms in response to exposure to environmental toxins (Vogt, 2020).

Among the Nematoda and Echinodermata, two phyla whose members are frequently used as ecotoxicological models, ASCs were neither identified nor characterised (Fig. 1); Nematoda lack somatic stem cells, they do not possess cells that can de-differentiate (Sköld et al., 2009) and do not show regenerative abilities (Bely, 2010; Cary et al., 2019). In contrast, in Echinodermata, the current theory is that their high regenerative capacity is mainly due to morphallaxis, involving de-differentiation or trans-differentiation of specialised cells without direct evidence of the presence of "stocked" undifferentiated stem cells. A possible exception to this "rule" are Crinoids, where regeneration is achieved mainly by preexisting undifferentiated stem cells (amoebocytes; Ben Khadra et al., 2018). Nevertheless, stem cell candidates in Echinodermata have been proposed in the coelomic epithelium of sea cucumber (Mashanov et al., 2017) and starfish (Holm et al., 2008; Sharlaimova et al., 2020), among GMP expressing cells located in the adult rudiment of regenerating sea urchin (Bodnar and Coffman, 2016). However, self-renewal and capacity to differentiate into different cell types was not shown, and therefore, the stemness nature of these cells has yet to be confirmed. Recently, pluripotent PIWI expressing cells were detected in the coelomic fluid cell population in the regenerating holothurian *E. fraudatrix* (Zavalnaya et al., 2020).

Conversely, the late-diverging Tunicata (phylum Chordata) have several types of putative stem cells. In colonial botryllids ascidians three types of ASCs populations have been described: hematopoietic stem cells (Rosental et al., 2018), multipotent epithelia (epidermis and peribranchial origin; Ricci et al., 2016) and the pluripotential haemoblasts (soma and germ lineages; Kawamura and Sunanaga, 2010). The haemoblasts have a round shape, relatively small size (5 µm in diameter), high nuclear/cytoplasmic ratio, prominent nucleoli, comprise 1-2% of the coelomic cell population (Kawamura and Sunanaga, 2010). These ASCs migrate between transient niches in the zooids and buds (Voskoboynik et al., 2008; Rinkevich et al., 2013; Rosner et al., 2013). In solitary tunicates, circulatory stem cells were further identified in *S. plicata* haemolymph and intestinal submucosa that has been proposed as their putative niche (Jiménez-Merino et al., 2019), while in Ciona intestinalis PIWI and AP positive stem cell niches are located in the transverse vessels of the branchial sac (Jeffery, 2019) providing the progenitor cells, most likely the haemoblasts, for distal regeneration (Jeffery, 2015).

6. State of art on aquatic invertebrate ASC-based expertise currently used in ecotoxicology

Both the presence of ASCs themselves and regenerative processes can be used as endpoints in stem-based studies of environmental toxicology. Toxicological studies testing direct impacts of environmental pollution on aquatic invertebrate stem cells (*e.g.*, effects of washing soda on archaeocytes, Mukherjee et al., 2015; effects of toxins on mitotic activity of E-cells of the hepatopancreas, Vogt, 2020) are limited. On the contrary, regeneration-related endpoints are valid endpoints used in many tests. Regeneration based endpoints, include among others changes in regeneration efficiency and its duration, and the appearance of teratogenic effects.

6.1. Regeneration as a tool in ecotoxicology

Regeneration is defined as "the ability of adult cells to use some combination of proliferation, migration and differentiation for the purpose of ensuring continued biological function in adult animals" (Lai and Aboobaker, 2018). Regeneration can occur naturally, following stress, or be experimentally induced. The regenerating tissues may be formed from preexisting pluripotent stem cells, or by de-differentiation or trans-differentiation of differentiated cells. In some species, both possibilities may occur. The study of regenerative processes in aquatic invertebrates promises to offer new models to understand the effects of pollutants on organisms and become one of the most significant endpoints to test toxicity (Bely and Nyberg, 2010; Tanaka and Reddien, 2011).

Whole body regeneration (WBR) has been described in Porifera, Cnidaria, Ctenophora, Platyhelminthes, Bryozoa, Annelida, Echinodermata and Urochordata (Bosch and David, 1987; Baguñà et al., 1989; Reddien and Sánchez Alvarado, 2004; Henry and Hart, 2005; Bely, 2010; Bely and Nyberg, 2010; Cary et al., 2019; Rosner et al., 2014, 2019). Other species are capable of a more restricted form of regeneration of amputated body parts or following autotomy (shedding of a body part; Fleming et al., 2007). Autotomy was described in over 200 invertebrate species from Cnidaria, Annelida, Mollusca, Arthropoda and Echinodermata (Fleming et al., 2007). In some animals this might be a mechanism to remove accumulated toxins (Vidal and Horne, 2003). Some organisms have less efficient regeneration capacity, like Arthropods that can replace their appendages incrementally at each molt.

The regenerative capacity of various freshwater and marine species has been used successfully to evaluate toxicity of various environmental pollutants. Particular examples include: i) sponge regenerations, tested following exposure to urban pollution (Zahn-Daimler et al., 1975) and detergent (Zahn et al., 1977); ii) Hydra regenerative capacity, used successfully to evaluate the potential toxicity of pharmaceuticals (Pascoe et al., 2003), phenolic chemicals (Park and Yeo, 2012), and nanomaterials (Murugadas et al., 2016). Hydra regeneration is also at the centre of a new early warning system for environmental teratogenic threats in running waters (Traversetti et al., 2017); iii) polychaete (Annelida) posterior segment regeneration, used to test impacts of microplastics (Leung and Chan, 2018) and graphene oxide (carbon nanomaterial; De Marchi et al., 2017) while Lumbriculus variegatus (Oligochaeta) regeneration was studied following exposure to lead (Sardo et al., 2011); iv) crustaceans (Arthropoda) limb regeneration can occur throughout their lifetime and the cell lineages involved in this process have been characterised by live imaging at single-cell resolution (Alwes et al., 2016). Environmental pollutants may cause retardation of regeneration of limbs (heavy metals, chlorophenols, dithiocarbamates), inhibition of regeneration and decrease in the growth increment per molt (hydrocarbons and dioxins), accelerate regeneration and molting (DDT) or morphological alterations in the regenerated limbs (mercury, cadmium, tributyltin, diflubenzuron; Weis et al., 1992).

Regeneration is not always directly associated with stem cells, as it seems to be the case in corals. Indeed, corals possess high regenerative aptitude which is manifested by their ability to regrow a functional colony from relatively small amounts of living tissue whereas no stem cells have been detected to date (nubbins; Shafir et al., 2001, 2006a, 2006b). This enabled use of different coral species to test the impacts of household detergents (Shafir et al., 2014), crude oil (Shafir et al., 2007) and anti-fouling agents (Shafir et al., 2009). Another example are the Echinodermata that represent a phylum with exceptional regenerative capabilities following autotomy or traumatic injury and capable of reconstruction of both external appendages and internal organs (Candia Carnevali, 2006; Reinardy et al., 2015). Echinodermata regeneration has been attributed to processes like trans- and de-differentiation, and not to the presence of stem cells, and various tests have been developed to assess the impacts of the exposure to pollutants on these types of regeneration. Reinardy et al. (2015) have presented a functional assay to investigate the mechanisms of tissue regeneration and bio-mineralisation, by measuring the regrowth of amputated tube feet (sensory and motor appendages) and spines in the sea urchin. The timing and extent of regeneration of brittle stars following exposure to organotin compounds or feather stars following exposure to PCBs and endocrine disrupting compounds have also been described (Sugni et al., 2007, 2008, 2010). Cephalopods (a molluscan class) also have extensive regeneration capacity of various organs including their syphons (Tomiyama and Ito, 2006), muscles, nerves, or entire appendages (Imperadore and Fiorito, 2018). However, inclusion of cephalopods in Directive 2010/63/EU (Di Cristina et al., 2015), prevent their use in regeneration assays and further strengthens the need for in vitro alternatives for other invertebrates that may be banned from such assays in the future.

6.2. Aquatic invertebrates with high abundance of ASCs as models to assess toxicology both in vitro & in vivo: the planarian example

Cell lines of aquatic invertebrates are not available; therefore, the closest alternatives for assessing direct impacts of pollutants on stem cells are on basal invertebrate species with large populations of stem cells such planarians. There are thousands of free-living planarian species, which may be terrestrial, marine or fresh-water dwellers (Reddien and Sánchez Alvarado, 2004). Both the freshwater and marine species, like Pseudostylochus intermedius, contain large populations of stem cells (Sato et al., 2001), although most of the studies nowadays concentrate on 15 freshwater species. The most distinctive trait making planarians excellent model organisms for ecotoxicology is their stem cells, the neoblasts, which give rise to their enormous regenerative ability (Gehrke and Srivastava, 2016; Reddien, 2018). The pluripotent neoblasts (5-10 µm in diameter) situated within the parenchyma constitute about 20%-30% of adult soma cells and are capable of differentiating into the approximately 40 different cell types found in these organisms. Neoblasts are characterised by the capacity of indefinite self-renewal and expression of GMP genes, of which the most prominent and common are the PIWI orthologues. Neoblasts have a special morphology marked by the existence of chromatoid bodies, a large nucleus and high nuclear/cytoplasmic ratio. Neoblasts are the only proliferating cell type in asexual planarians and are sensitive to gamma radiation. Studies demonstrated that neoblasts represent several subpopulations which have been characterised at the level of gene expression (Salvetti and Rossi, 2019), of which only the sigma population is capable of self-renewal (Aboukhatwa and Aboobaker, 2015).

Many regulatory mechanisms are shared between planarian and human stem cells: hundreds of genes that are differentially expressed in stem cells relative to differentiated cells; different post-translational regulation *via* alternative splicing leading to expression of different isoforms in stem and differentiated cells (*e.g.*, an interplay between MBNL and CELF proteins that are differentially expressed in stem and differentiated cells; Solana et al., 2016); conserved epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) mechanisms that control stem cell migration (Abnave et al., 2017); Tumor suppressor genes (TSGs) activated following exposure to toxicants (Van Roten et al., 2018); bivalent histone modifications (Dattani et al., 2018); and different roles for genes in stem cells and in differentiated cells (*e.g.*, *P53*; Stevens et al., 2018).

Neoblasts are susceptible to environmental stressors; data point to the importance of DNA repair during long term exposure (Stevens et al., 2018), as well as the influence of the particular niche within the animal on the response of the neoblasts to the stressor stimuli. Moreover, variable sensitivity to genotoxic materials was also detected between homeostatic and regenerating animals. Although some existing reports describe *in vitro* neoblasts cultured for prolonged periods, none of them contain functional and molecular tests to prove their identity and potency (Lei et al., 2019). A newly published paper has shown that neoblast- enriched cultured cells (approximately 60% of the cells being *PIWI* expressing neoblast; Lei et al., 2019) can proliferate *in vitro* and rescue lethally irradiated animals within the first 24 h in culture. Further methodology should be developed for long-term culturing of neoblasts.

7. Aquatic invertebrate ASCs - innovative research directions in ecotoxicology

The implementation of mammalian stem cell platforms in toxicology and ecotoxicology assays may inspire similar approaches (albeit with different reasoning) in aquatic ecotoxicology. Dealing with aquatic invertebrates, inter- and intra- phyla differences of ASC types (e.g., the cnidarians i-cells vs. the platyhelminth neoblasts vs. the tunicates haemoblasts, or i-cells vs. the two epithelial cells of the hydrozoans), and variations in sensitivities to pollutants may lead to the development of research on several archetype ASCs from more than a single key aquatic taxon as illustrated in Fig. 3. While in vertebrates the research has been advanced by the development of laboratory induced stem cell like cellular components (iPSCs and ESCs), their lack in the aquatic invertebrates has led to the consideration of just natural ASCs from marine invertebrates as novel tools for ecotoxicological tests. In some aquatic invertebrate taxa ASCs may reveal unique metabolism and epigenome signatures that are vital for developmental biology phenomena (see below) that are not systematically studied by the ecotoxicological assays currently employed.

The bottleneck in development of aquatic invertebrate ASCbased assessment tools as proposed in Fig. 3 is the lack of permanent cell lines. This obstacle should be removed by concentrating resources and developing international research collaborations. It is thus suggested that aquatic invertebrate ASCs may serve as novel, promising tools in ecotoxicology for the following three classes of needs:

- 1) In a wide range of freshwater and marine invertebrate taxa, ASCs are major participants and play a key role in developmental biology phenomena like senescence, delayed senescence and longevity (Lauzon et al., 2000; Jemaà et al., 2014; Petralia et al., 2014; Rinkevich, 2017), whole body regeneration (Rinkevich et al., 1995, 2007, 2009; Blanchoud et al., 2018), asexual reproduction including budding, fragmentation, gemmule-hatching, indeterminate growth, fission and torpor phenomena (Rinkevich et al., 1995; Lázaro and Riutort, 2013; Vogt, 2012; Özpolat and Bely, 2016; Hyams et al., 2017; Malinowski et al., 2017; Funayama, 2018; Manni et al., 2019). In addition, ASCs are important in shaping and controlling astogenic processes of many colonial organisms, including cnidarians, sponges and ascidians (Rinkevich, 2002; Hughes, 2005; Rosner et al., 2006; Shunatova and Borisenko, 2020). As such, ASCs are essential not only for 'their classical' roles in tissue maintenance and homeostasis (Singh, 2012; Chua et al., 2020), but are important to the above listed phenomena that include a wide range of responses to environmental and biological cues (e.g., regeneration, torpor, senescence) as life history unique properties (e.g., asexual reproduction, budding, indeterminate growth, fission, astogeny). Environmental cues during these processes may lead to epigenetic alterations (Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Thorson et al., 2017), that can be monitored in stem cells. Moreover, in vertebrates quantitative and qualitative decline in stem cell number and function following exposure to environmental stressors may lead to stem cell exhaustion resulting in organism aging and death (Ren et al., 2017). This may also relate to aquatic invertebrates, where manipulation of ASCs number and activities may impact the above listed major biological phenomena, a topic that current ecotoxicological assays do not evaluate, primarily on the cellular/molecular biology levels.
- 2) Germ cell sequestering in the Animalia is manifested through either the establishment of a long-lasting germ cell lineage during the embryonic stage, or through somatic embryogenesis modes of development where no true germ line is set aside (Blackstone and Jasker, 2003; Extavour and Akam, 2003; Rosner et al., 2009). Somatic embryogenesis mode of development not only allows a wider (sometimes over the life span of an organism) ontogenic window for germ line sequestering but also enhances the chances for introducing somatic variants into the germ line (Buss, 1983). In the somatic embryogenesis mode of reproduction, organisms are capable of developing germ cells from somatic ASCs at any ontogenic phase, from birth to death. The literature reveals that a wide range of animals belonging to the placozoans, sponges, cnidarians, platyhelminths, nemerteans, entoproctans, ectoproctans, annelids, hemichordates and urochordates are capable of somatic embryogenesis (Buss, 1982, 1983; Blackstone and Jasker, 2003; Juliano and Wessel, 2010; Dannenberg and Seaver, 2018; DuBuc et al., 2020).

During the life span of an organism with somatic embryogenesis, various stressors, including those considered under the broad title of 'ecotoxicology', may affect all somatic cells including ASCs. Studies on vertebrates and some invertebrates have revealed the impacts of chronic, as well as of mild, pollutants on the organism mutational levels (primarily of carcinogens and mutagens) and those impacting epigenome signatures of cells (Hofmann, 2017; Liu et al., 2017; Rodriguez-Casariego et al., 2018; Eirin-Lopez and Putnam, 2019) some of which may be transmitted to subsequent generations *via* germline-mediated transgenerational inheritance (Vandegehuchte et al., 2010;



Fig. 3. Schematic representation of a possible HTS test based on marine invertebrates' stem cells. The setup presented in the diagram enables investigation of impacts of test samples on stem cells originating from species from different phyla. Stem cells of different origin might have different sensitivities and responses to pollutants. A battery of various endpoints might be used to analyse the impacts in parallel.

Gapp et al., 2014; Heard and Martienssen, 2014). Epigenetic mechanisms may result in phenotypic plasticity (Thorson et al., 2017) and acquirement of resistance to various toxicants (Rodriguez-Casariego et al., 2018). Epigenetic abnormalities (epimutations) in ASCs may promote phenotypic plasticity resulting in processes affecting not only the organism or the population, but rather the whole ecosystem, such as the impacts on biological invasions (Ardura et al., 2017), an increased disease susceptibility and tissue pathologies (Nilsson and Skinner, 2015), and changes in social behaviour (Wolstenholme et al., 2012). Epimutations can be easily detected in ASCs using 'omics'-based endpoints.

3) As in iPSCs and ESCs cases, the initiation and establishment of ASC lines will provide a toolkit for the establishment of differentiated cells lines which, by advanced protocols, will drive stem cell differentiation to various differentiated lineages. Such differentiated cells lines (currently not available) might be complementary to usage of stem cell lines for ecotoxicological assessments, primarily on pollutants whose impacts are cell/tissue specific (*e.g.*, steroidal oestrogen), as performed by EST tests.

Other innovative research directions in ecotoxicology are associated with environmental risk assessment (ERA), a framework built on successive steps (tiers), aiming to assess the putative adverse effects and set the regulatory acceptable concentrations for chemicals (Queirós et al., 2019; Jeremias et al., 2020). The higher more expensive and time-consuming tiers that involve populations and field tests are used only following lower tiers (laboratory tests) risk assessment. ERA assesses environmental risks of contaminants in a prospective or a retrospective manner. Prospective risk assessment is performed in the context of market authorization of a compound, whereas the retrospective risk assessment is generally aimed to identify the causes of adverse effects that have already occurred (Calow and Forbes, 2003). As prospective assessments are not accurate, the combination of prospective and retrospective assessments provides an "ecological reality check" (Burton et al., 2012). As a derivative of the unique features of aquatic ASCs, tests based on these cells have a potential to add extra efficiency to both approaches. In prospective RA studies, ASCs based tools may contribute to both low and higher tiers when applied for: (a) predicting long-term impacts (including on offspring); (b) testing individual or mixture of chemicals; (c) testing both acute and chronic toxicities; (d) establishing dose- and time- response curves and hormesis effects; (e) studying of mechanisms of action of chemicals; (f) safe-by-design of chemicals; (g) AOP studies, thus enabling replacing some of whole animal-based experiments. In retrospective RA studies ASCs may also contribute to low and high tiers when used for: (a) monitoring environmental samples contaminated with unknown chemicals; (b) assessing low level of hazardous chemicals; (c) unveiling previous exposures of organisms or their ancestors to chemicals. Successful implementation of these applications necessitates to reinforce the currently available classical endpoints for aquatic in vitro studies with additional methods adapted from mammalian in vitro studies as well as with new endpoints to be developed (e.g., omics based; Fig. 3). In addition, studies with ASCs should be supplemented with differentiated cell lines, similarly to the mammalianbased EST assays, to assess also pollutant which are cell-type specific (like endocrine-disrupting chemicals).

8. Future prospects and research needs

The use of ASCs is a step forward in (eco)toxicological studies as they represent a promising model in environmental toxicology which supports the AOP concept. "The outcome of research and the resulting philosophy in a scientific discipline is much dependent on the features of the research models" states Vogt (2012) in his paper entitled "Hidden treasures in stem cells of indeterminately growing bilaterian invertebrates". This could be also taken the other way around. Advance of a scientific discipline could generate new research models to better address scientific questions. In particular, this could hold true for ASCs and their potential applicability in environmental toxicology. Once we have appropriate biological model systems, sufficient mode of action data could be generated and we can look for patterns, and from those patterns infer general rules, theory and models.

Due to their lower genetic complexity, aquatic invertebrate ASCs represent a reliable tool for understanding fundamental biological processes, for investigating mechanisms of stress response, toxicity, detoxification, regeneration and adaptive ability. Toxicity assays involving ASCs (e.g. epigenome alteration, genotoxicity, immunotoxicity, regeneration impairment and budding capability) can be used to predict the effects of xenobiotics on animals (humans included), especially those used in aquaculture and in fragile ecosystems. In addition, since stressed aquatic ecosystems favour the colonisation by invading alien species (Occhipinti-Ambrogi and Savini, 2003), they can also give valid support for the evaluation of organisms' adaptive capabilities and environmental quality. Invertebrate ASCs can also help in understanding the mechanisms of epigenetic toxicity as they are related to the production of germ cells. As ASCs are often long lived, they must be protected against any damage which means that they possess efficient systems either for damage repair or for damage protection. ASC damage may have serious consequences on an organism, population, community, and ecosystem level. Identifying the effects of environmental stressors, including pollution, on ASCs could yield valuable information on the hazard potential of environmental stressors in environmental toxicology studies. In parallel, there is a need for reporting standards and the proposed Criteria for Reporting and Evaluating Ecotoxicity Data (CRED; Moermond et al., 2016). Reporting standards could be used in ecotoxicity research with aquatic stem cells to improve the reproducibility, transparency and consistency of aquatic ecotoxicity studies in order to facilitate comparisons across different laboratory settings.

Due to methodological problems, the field of stem cell research and its application in marine invertebrates is less developed and the community is scattered. Moreover, another reason is also a great number of taxa (Porifera, Cnidaria, Mollusca, Crustacea, Echinodermata) from which potentially stem cells can originate and must be studied meticulously. There have been symposia oriented towards cell lines and stem cells in marine invertebrates (e.g., Marine Invertebrate Cell Culture Symposium 2012 in Concarneau, France). Some universities have included basic knowledge on stem cells and cell lines into their syllabi (e.g., University of Exeter). Another opportunity for researchers interested for stem cells and cell lines from invertebrates is the Coordinated Research Infrastructures Building Enduring Life-science Services (CORBEL) framework which includes several European Research Infrastructure Consortia (ERIC) offering services on invertebrates, and also includes a database on marine invertebrate models MARIMBA-CORBEL (http:// marimba.obs-vlfr.fr/home). A far more developed stem cell community is EuroStemCell (https://www.eurostemcell.org/history-eurostemcell) working on regenerative medicine, representing a consortium of >400 laboratories across Europe. In addition to these, 11 supporting institutions are also included, such as: Karolinska Institute, German Stem Cell Network (GSCN https://www.gscn.org/), Stem Cells Australia (http://www.stemcellsaustralia.edu.au/, DanStem etc.). EuroStem covers many aspects of stem cells, and beside researchers it also encompasses ethicists, social scientists and especially science communicators for exact transfer of information to the general public. Currently, the fully dedicated network of researchers to study stem cells in marine invertebrates is the EU COST Action 16,203 MARISTEM (duration from 2017 to 2021, http://maristem.eu/), a network of researchers from 61 institutions from all over the Europe, the Middle East and Russia.

However, further efforts are required to foster collaboration among the various institutions working on aquatic invertebrate stem cells in order to increase the use of invertebrate ASCs in biological (and toxicological) research. In particular, there is a need to overcome the communication and technical problems that up to now have hampered the achievement of stable stem cell cultures from aquatic invertebrates. This is one of the main aims of the EU COST Action 16203 MARISTEM (Ballarin et al., 2018). Research on aquatic invertebrate stem cells requires the identification of more markers, in addition to the classical PIWI, NANOS, VASA etc., in order to distinguish between differentiation levels of the cells in different species so as to allow the identification and isolation/enrichment of totipotent/pluripotent stem cells. This point is directly linked to the problem of de-differentiation/trans-differentiation. In many cases (e.g., starfish regeneration or ascidian palleal budding) we cannot exclude that cells from injured tissues of budding areas de-differentiate and re-acquire a stem cell phenotype able to form a blastema or a bud primordium. In mammals, it has been possible to induce this reprogramming by the addition of the Yamanaka's factors in the culture medium (Okita et al., 2007). In invertebrates, this can occur spontaneously under certain conditions, which requires additional investigation towards a deeper understanding of the phenomenon.

Addressing the above points implies the putting in place of academic politics able to support researchers with a broad education in zoology, marine science and biotechnology and to establish ties with biotechnology and biomedical industries as well as with decision makers, in order to transform research outcomes into guidelines for animal (including human) health and environmental protection. Global problems encompassing diverse aspects such as environmental pollution, changes in global climate, greenhouse effect, ozone depletion, *etc.*, and the awareness of the complexity of ecosystems in environmental policy, clearly indicates the urgent requirement of additional information on biological systems. Consequently, new model systems and new approaches, not only in research but also in the broader paradigm of education, are needed to properly address the challenging environmental problems we face today.

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https://doi. org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.144565.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank O. Ben-Hamo, Z. Lapidot and C. Rabinowitz for the contribution of their research presented in Fig. 2.

This study is supported by the European Cooperation in Science & Technology program (EU COST). Grant title: "Stem cells of marine/ aquatic invertebrates: from basic research to innovative applications" (Action 16203 MARISTEM).

References

- Abnave, P., Aboukhatwa, E., Kosaka, N., Thompson, J., Hill, M.A., Aboobaker, A.A., 2017. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition transcription factors control pluripotent adult stem cell migration in vivo in planarians. Development 144 (19), 3440–3453. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.154971.
- Aboukhatwa, E., Aboobaker, A., 2015. An introduction to planarians and their stem cells. eLS. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, Chichester https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470015902. a0001097.pub2.
- Akpiri, R.U., Konya, R.S., Hodges, N.J., 2017. Development of cultures of the marine sponge Hymeniacidon perleve for genotoxicity assessment using the alkaline comet assay. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 36 (12), 3314–3323. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.3907.
- Alié, A., Hayashi, T., Sugimura, I., Manuel, M., Sugano, W., Mano, A., Satoh, N., Agata, K., Funayama, N., 2015. The ancestral gene repertoire of animal stem cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 112 (51), E7093–E7100. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1514789112.
- Alwes, F., Enjolras, C., Averof, M., 2016. Live imaging reveals the progenitors and cell dynamics of limb regeneration. eLife 5, e19766. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.19766.
- Ambrosone, A., Tortiglione, C., 2013. Methodological approaches for nanotoxicology using cnidarian models. Toxicol. Mech. Methods 23 (3), 207–216. https://doi.org/10.3109/ 15376516.2012.747117.
- Amiard-Triquet, C., Amiard, J.C., Rainbow, P.S. (Eds.), 2012. Ecological Biomarkers: Indicators of Ecotoxicological Effects. CRC Press.
- Andreï, J., Pain-Devin, S., Felten, V., Devin, S., Giamberini, L., Mehennaoui, K., Cambier, S., Gutleb, A.C., Guerold, F., 2016. Silver nanoparticles impact the functional role of *Gammarus roeseli* (Crustacea Amphipoda). Environ. Pollut. 208, 608–618.
- Ardura, A., Zaiko, A., Morán, P., Planes, S., Garcia-Vazquez, E., 2017. Epigenetic signatures of invasive status in populations of marine invertebrates. Sci. Rep. 7, 42193. https:// doi.org/10.1038/srep42193.
- Armengaud, J., Trapp, J., Pible, O., Geffard, O., Chaumot, A., Hartmann, E.M., 2014. Nonmodel organisms, a species endangered by proteogenomics. J. Proteome 105, 5–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2014.01.007.
- Artigas, J., Arts, G., Babut, M., Caracciolo, A.B., Charles, S., Chaumot, A., Combourieu, B., Dahllöf, I., Despréaux, D., Ferrari, B., Friberg, N., Garric, J., Geffard, O., Gourlay-Francé, C., Hein, M., Hjorth, M., Krauss, M., De Lange, H.J., Lahr, J., Lehtonen, K.K., Lettieri, T., Liess, M., Lofts, S., Mayer, P., Morin, S., Paschke, A., Svendsen, C., Usseglio-Polatera, P., van den Brink, N., Vindimian, E., Williams, R., 2012. Towards a renewed research agenda in ecotoxicology. Environ. Pollut. 160 (1), 201–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2011.08.011.
- Auffret, M., Rousseau, S., Boutet, I., Tanguy, A., Baron, J., Moraga, D., Duchemin, M., 2006. A multiparametric approach for monitoring immunotoxic responses in mussels from contaminated sites in Western Mediterranea. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 63 (3), 393–405.
- Auguste, M., Lasa, A., Balbi, T., Pallavicini, A., Vezzulli, L., Canesi, L., 2020. Impact of nanoplastics on hemolymph immune parameters and microbiota composition in *Mytilus galloprovincialis*. Mar. Environ. Res. 159, 105017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. marenvres.2020.105017.
- Avishai, N., Rabinowitz, C., Moiseeva, E., Rinkevich, B., 2002. Genotoxicity of the Kishon River, Israel: the application of an in vitro cellular assay. Mutat. Res. 518, 21–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1383-5718(02)00069-4.
- Babica, P., Sovadinová, I., Upham, B.L., 2016. Scrape loading/dye transfer assay. In: Vinken, M., Johnstone, S. (Eds.), Gap Junction Protocols. Methods Mol. Biol vol. 1437. Humana Press, New York, NY. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-3664-9_9.
- Baguñà, J., Salo, E., Auladell, C., 1989. Regeneration and pattern formation in planarians III. Evidence that neoblasts are totipotent stem cells and the source of blastema cells. Development 206, 73–87.
- Balian, E.V., Lévêque, C., Segers, H., Martens, K., 2008. Freshwater Animal Diversity Assessment. Development in Hydrobiology. 198 ISBN-13: 978-1-4020-8258-0.
- Ballarin, L., Rinkevich, B., Bartscherer, K., Burzynski, A., Cambier, S., Cammarata, M., Domart-Coulon, I., Drobne, D., Encinas, Frank, U., Geneviere, A.-M., Hobmayer, B., Lohelaid, H., Lyons, D., Martinez, P., Oliveri, P., Peric, L., Piraino, S., Ramsak, A., Rakers, S., Rentzsch, F., Rosner, A., Henriques da Silva, T., Somorjai, I.M.L., Suleiman, S., Varela Coelho, A., 2018. Maristem - stem cells of marine/aquatic invertebrates: from basic research to innovative applications. Sustainability 10 (2), 526. https:// doi.org/10.3390/su10020526.
- Barker, N., Ridgway, R., van Es, J., Van De Wetering, M., Begthel, H., Van Den Born, M., Danenberg, E., Clarke, A.R., Sansom, O.J., Clevers, H., 2009. Crypt stem cells as the

cells-of-origin of intestinal cancer. Nature 457, 608–611. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature07602.

- Barnay-Verdier, S., Dall'Osso, D., Joli, N., Olivré, J., Priouzeau, F., Zamoum, T., Merle, P.L., Furla, P., 2013. Establishment of primary cell culture from the temperate symbiotic cnidarian, *Anemonia viridis*. Cytotechnology 65 (5), 697–704. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10616-013-9566-2.
- Batel, R., Bihari, N., Rinkevich, B., Dapper, J., Schaecke, H., Schroeder, H.C., Mueller, W.E.G., 1993. Modulation of organotin-induced apoptosis by the water pollutant methyl mercury in a human lymphoblastoid tumor cell line and a marine sponge. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 93, 245–251.
- Bayne, CJ., 2009. Successful parasitism of vector snail Biomphalaria glabrata by the human blood fluke (trematode) Schistosoma mansoni: a 2009 assessment. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol. 165 (1), 8–18.
- Bayne, C.J., Buckley, P.M., DeWan, P.C., 1980a. Macrophage-like hemocytes of resistant Biomphalaria glabrata are cytotoxic for sporocysts of Schistosoma mansoni in vitro. J. Parasitol. 66 (3), 413–419.
- Bayne, C.J., Buckley, P.M., DeWan, P.C., 1980b. Schistosoma mansoni: cytotoxicity of hemocytes from susceptible snail hosts for sporocysts in plasma from resistant Biomphalaria glabrata. Exp. Parasitol. 50 (3), 409–416.
- Bellas, J., Beiras, R., Vázquez, E., 2004. Sublethal effects of trace metals (Cd, Cr, Cu, Hg) on embryogenesis and larval settlement of the ascidian *Ciona intestinalis*. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 46 (1), 61–66.
- Bellas, J., Beiras, R., Mariño-Balsa, J.C., Fernández, N., 2005. Toxicity of organic compounds to marine invertebrate embryos and larvae: a comparison between the sea urchin embryogenesis bioassay and alternative test species. Ecotoxicology 14 (3), 337–353.
- Bely, A.E., 2010. Evolutionary loss of animal regeneration: pattern and process. Integr. Comp. Biol. 50 (4), 515–527. https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/icq118.
- Bely, A.E., Nyberg, K.G., 2010. Evolution of animal regeneration: reemergence of a field. Trends Ecol. Evol. 25, 161–170.
- Ben Khadra, Y., Sugni, M., Ferrario, C., Bonasoro, F., Oliveri, P., Martinez, P., Candia Carnevali, M.D., 2018. Regeneration in stellate echinoderms: Crinoidea, Asteroidea, and Ophiuroidea. Results Probl. Cell Differ. 65, 285–320. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-319-92486-1_14.
- Benton, J.L., Kery, R., Li, J., Noonin, C., Söderhäll, I., Beltz, B.S., 2014. Cells from the immune system generate adult-born neurons in crayfish. Dev. Cell 30, 322–333. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.devcel.2014.06.016.
- Berdasco, M., Esteller, M., 2019. Clinical epigenetics: seizing opportunities for translation. Nat. Rev. Genet. 20 (2), 109–127. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41576-018-0074-2.
- Bernhard, K., Stahl, C., Martens, R., Köhler, H.R., Triebskorn, R., Scheurer, M., Frey, M., 2017. Two novel real time cell-based assays quantify beta-blocker and NSAID specific effects in effluents of municipal wastewater treatment plants. Water Res. 115, 74–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2017.02.036.
- Beyer, J., Green, N.W., Brooks, S., Allan, I.J., Ruus, A., Gomes, T., Bråte, L., Schøyen, M., 2017. Blue mussels (*Mytilus edulis* spp.) as sentinel organisms in coastal pollution monitoring: a review. Mar. Environ. Res. 130, 338–365.
- Blackstone, N.W., Jasker, B.D., 2003. Phylogenetic considerations of clonality, coloniality, and mode of germline development in animals. J. Exp. Zool. (Mol. Dev. Evol.) 297B, 35–47.
- Blanchoud, S., Rinkevich, B., Wilson, M.J., 2018. Whole-body regeneration in the colonial tunicate *Botrylloides leachii*. In: Kloc, M., Kubiak, J.Z. (Eds.), Marine Organisms as Model Systems in Biology and Medicine. Springer, pp. 337–355 https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-319-92486-1_16.
- Bodnar, A.G., Coffman, J.A., 2016. Maintenance of somatic tissue regeneration with age in short- and long-lived species of sea urchins. Aging Cell 15, 778–787.
- Bolognesi, C., Hayashi, M., 2011. Micronucleus assay in aquatic animals. Mutagenesis 26 (1), 205–213. https://doi.org/10.1093/mutage/geq073.
- Bols, N.C., Dayeh, V., Lee, L.E.J., Schirmer, K., 2005. Use of fish cell lines in the toxicology and ecotoxicology of fish. Piscine cell lines in environmental toxicology. In: Mommsen, T.P., Moon, T.W. (Eds.), Biochemistry and Molecular Biology of Fishes. vol. 6.
- Bosch, T.C.G., David, C.N., 1987. Stem cells of *Hydra magnipapillata* can differentiate into somatic cells and germ line cells. Dev. Biol. 12, 182–191.
- Brown, R.J., Galloway, T.S., Lowe, D., Browne, M.A., Dissanayake, A., Jones, M.B., Depledge, M.H., 2004. Differential sensitivity of three marine invertebrates to copper assessed using multiple biomarkers. Aquat. Toxicol. 66 (3), 267–278.
- Burden, N., Creton, S., Weltje, L., Maynard, S.K., Wheeler, J.R., 2014. Reducing the number of fish in bioconcentration studies with general chemicals by reducing the number of test concentrations. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 70, 442–445.
- Burden, N., Sewell, F., Andersen, M.E., Boobis, A., Chipman, J.K., Cronin, M.T., Hutchinson, T.H., Kimber, I., Whelan, M., 2015a. Adverse outcome pathways can drive nonanimal approaches for safety assessment. J. Appl. Toxicol. 35, 971–975.
- Burden, N., Sewell, F., Chapman, K., 2015b. Testing chemical safety: what is needed to ensure the widespread application of nonanimal approaches? PLoS Biol. 13 (5), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1002156.
- Burden, N., Benstead, R., Clook, M., Doyle, I., Edwards, P., Maynard, S.K., Ryder, K., Sheahan, D., Whale, G., van Egmond, R., Wheeler, J.R., Hutchinson, T.H., 2015c. Advancing the 3Rs in regulatory ecotoxicology: a pragmatic cross-sector approach. Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag. 12 (3), 417–421. https://doi.org/10.1002/ieam.1703.
- Burton, G.A., De Zwart, D., Diamond, J., Dyer, S., Kapo, K.E., Liess, M., Posthuma, L., 2012. Making ecosystem reality checks the status quo. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 31 (3), 459–468. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.1747 (2012 Mar).
- Buss, L.W., 1982. Somatic cell parasitism and the evolution of somatic tissue compatibility. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 79, 5337–5341.
- Buss, L.W., 1983. Evolution, development, and the units of selection. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 80, 1387–1391.

- Cable, J., Fuchs, E., Weissman, I., Jasper, H., Glass, D., Rando, T.A., Blau, H., Debnath, S., Oliva, A., Park, S., Passegué, E., Kim, C., Krasnow, M.A., 2020. Adult stem cells and regenerative medicine-a symposium report. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1462 (1), 27–36. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.14243.
- Cai, X., Zhang, Y., 2014. Marine invertebrate cell culture: a decade of development. J. Oceanogr. 70 (5), 405-414. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10872-014-0242-8.
- Calabrese, E.J., Mattson, M.P., 2011. Hormesis provides a generalized quantitative estimate of biological plasticity. J. Cell Commun. Signal. 5, 25–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s12079-011-0119-1.
- Calow, P., Forbes, V.E., 2003. Peer reviewed: does ecotoxicology inform ecological risk assessment? Environ. Sci. Technol. 37 (7), 146A–151A. https://doi.org/10.1021/ es0324003.
- Campana, O., Włodkowic, D., 2018. Ecotoxicology goes on a chip: embracing miniaturized bioanalysis in aquatic risk assessment. Environ. Sci. Technol. 52 (3), 932–946. https:// doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.7b03370.
- Candia Carnevali, M.C., 2006. Regeneration in echinoderms: repair, regrowth, cloning. Invertebr. Surviv. J. 3 (1), 64–76.
- Carlson, R.R., Foo, S.A., Asner, G.P., 2019. Land use impacts on coral reef health: a ridge-toreef perspective. Front. Mar. Sci. 6, 562. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00562.
- Cary, G.A., Wolff, A., Zueva, O., Pattinato, J., Hinman, V.F., 2019. Analysis of sea star larval regeneration reveals conserved processes of whole-body regeneration across the metazoa. BMC Biol. 17, 16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12915-019-0633-9.
- Castaño, A., Bols, N., Braunbeck, T., Dierickx, P., Halder, M., Isomma, B., Kawahara, K., Lee, L.E.J., Mothersill, C., Pärt, P., Sintes, J.R., Rufi, H., Smith, R., Wood, C., Segner, H., 2003. The use of fish cells in ecotoxicology. ATLA Altern. Lab. Anim. 31 (3), 317–351.
- Chaumot, A., Ferrari, B., Geffard, O., Garric, J., 2014. Ecotoxicology, aquatic invertebrates. Reference Module in Biochemical Sciences, 3rd edn Elsevier Academic Press, Encyclopedia of Toxicology, pp. 284–288.
- Cherif-Feildel, M., Kellner, K., Goux, D., Elie, N., Adeline, B., Lelong, C., Heude Berthelin, C., 2019. Morphological and molecular criteria allow the identification of putative germ stem cells in a lophotrochozoan, the Pacific oyster *Crassostrea gigas*. Histochem. Cell Biol. 151 (5), 419–433. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00418-018-1740-3.
- Cho, S., Yoon, J.Y., 2017. Organ-on-a-chip for assessing environmental toxicants. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 45, 34–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2016.11.019.
- Chua, B.A., Van Der Werf, I., Jamieson, C., Signer, R.A.J., 2020. Post-transcriptional regulation of homeostatic, stressed, and malignant stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 26 (2), 138–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2020.01.005.
- Cima, F., Ballarin, L., 1999. TBT-induced apoptosis in tunicate haemocytes. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 13 (10), 697–703.
- Cima, F., Ballarin, L., 2004. TBT-sulfhydryl interaction as a cause of immunotoxicity in Tunicates. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 58, 386–395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecoenv.2003.07.011.
- Cima, F., Ballarin, L., 2012. Immunotoxicity in ascidians: antifouling compounds alternative to organotins-III. The case of copper(1) and Irgarol 1051. Chemosphere 89, 19–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.04.007.
- Cima, F., Ballarin, L., 2015. Immunotoxicity in ascidians: antifouling compounds alternative to organotins - IV. The case of zinc pyrithione. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 169C, 16–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2014.12.007.
- Cima, F., Ballarin, L., Bressa, G., Sabbadin, A., 1995. Immunotoxicity of butyltins in tunicates. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 9, 567–572. https://doi.org/10.1002/aoc.590090711.
- Cima, F., Marin, M.G., Da Ros, L., Ballarin, L., 1998. Marine invertebrates as bioindicators of organotin contaminants: immuno- and embryotoxicity. Ann. Chim. 88, 517–527.
- Cima, F., Bragadin, M., Ballarin, L., 2008. Toxic effects of new antifouling substances on tunicate haemocytes. I. Sea-nine 211[™] and chlorothalonil. Aquat. Toxicol. 86, 299–312.
- Cima, F., Ferrari, G., Ferreira, N.G.C., Rocha, R.J.M., Serôdio, J., Loureiro, S., Calado, R., 2013. Preliminary evaluation of the toxic effects of the antifouling biocide Sea-Nine 211TM in the soft coral *Sarcophyton cf. glaucum* (Octocorallia, Alcyonacea) based on PAM fluorometry and biomarkers. Mar. Environ. Res. 83, 16–22.
- Clerissi, C., Brunet, S., Vidal-Dupiol, J., Adjeroud, M., Lepage, P., Guillou, L., Escoubas, J.-M., Toulza, E., 2018. Protists within corals: the hidden diversity. Front. Microbiol. 9, 2043.
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Halsband, C., Galloway, T.S., 2011. Microplastics as contaminants in the marine environment: a review. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 62, 2588–2597.
- Colleoni, S., Galli, C., Gaspar, J.A., Meganathan, K., Jagtap, S., Hescheler, J., Sachinidis, A., Lazzari, G., 2011. Development of a neural teratogenicity test based on human embryonic stem cells: response to retinoic acid exposure. Toxicol. Sci. 124 (2), 370–377.
- Conkling, M., Hesp, K., Munroe, S., Sandoval, K., Martens, D.E., Sipkema, D., Wijffels, R.H., Pomponi, S.A., 2019. Breakthrough in marine invertebrate cell culture: sponge cells divide rapidly in improved nutrient medium. Sci. Rep. 9, 17321. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-019-53643-y.
- Connon, R.E., Geist, J., Werner, I., 2012. Effect-based tools for monitoring and predicting the ecotoxicological effects of chemicals in the aquatic environment. Sensors 12, 12741–12771.
- Corinaldesi, C., Marcellini, F., Nepote, E., Damiani, E., Danovaro, R., 2018. Impact of inorganic UV filters contained in sunscreen products on tropical stony corals (*Acropora* spp.). Sci. Total Environ. 637, 1279–1285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.108.
- Dannenberg, L.C., Seaver, E.C., 2018. Regeneration of the germline in the annelid Capitella teleta. Dev. Biol. 440 (2), 74–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2018.05.004.
- Dattani, A., Kao, D., Mihaylova, Y., Abnave, P., Hughes, S., Lai, A., Sahu, S., Aboobaker, A.A., 2018. Epigenetic analyses of planarian stem cells demonstrate conservation of bivalent histone modifications in animal stem cells. Genome Res. 28 (10), 1543–1554. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.239848.118.
- Integrated marine environmentalmonitoring of chemicalsand their effects. In: Davies, I. M., Vethaak, D. (Eds.), ICES Cooperative Research Report, 315. ICES, Copenhagen. ISBN 978-87-7482-120-5. 277 pp. Part of: ICES Cooperative Research Report. ICES: Copenhagen. ISSN 1017-6195.

- De Marchi, L., Neto, V., Pretti, C., Figueira, E., Brambilla, L., Rodriguez-Douton, M.J., Rossella, F., Tommasini, M., Furtado, C., Soares, A.M., Freitas, R., 2017. Physiological and biochemical impacts of graphene oxide in polychaetes: the case of *Diopatra neapolitana*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol. 193, 50–60. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2017.01.005.
- Della Torre, C., Bergami, E., Salvati, A., Faleri, C., Cirino, P., Dawson, K.A., Corsi, I., 2014. Accumulation and embryotoxicity of polystyrene nanoparticles at early stage of development of sea urchin embryos *Paracentrotus lividus*. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (20), 12302–12311.
- Delsuc, F., Brinkmann, H., Chourrout, D., Philippe, H., 2006. Tunicates and not cephalochordates are the closest living relatives of vertebrates. Nature 439, 965–968. Derraik, J.G., 2002. The pollution of the marine environment by plastic debris: a review.
- Mar. Pollut. Bull. 44, 842–852. Deryckere, A., Seuntjens, E., 2018. The cephalopod large brain enigma: are conserved
- mechanisms of stem cell expansion the key? Front. Physiol. 9, 1160. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fphys.2018.01160.
- Détrée, C., Gallardo-Escárate, C., 2018. Single and repetitive microplastics exposures induce immune system modulation and homeostasis alteration in the edible mussel *Mytilus galloprovincialis*. Fish Shellfish Immunol. 83, 52–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.fsi.2018.09.018.
- Di Cristina, G., Andrews, P., Ponte, G., Galligioni, V., Fiorito, G., 2015. The impact of Directive 2010/63/EU on cephalopod research. Invertebr. Neurosci. 15, 8. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10158-015-0183-y.
- Ding, X., Song, L., Han, Y., Wang, Y., Tang, X., Cui, G., Xu, Z., 2019. Effects of Fe³⁺ on acute toxicity and regeneration of planarian (*Dugesia japonica*) at different temperatures. Biomed. Res. Int. 2019, 8591631. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/8591631 (eCollection 2019).
- Dixon, D.R., Pruski, A.M., Dixon, L.R.J., Jha, A.N., 2002. Marine invertebrate ecogenotoxicology: a methodological overview. Mutagenesis 17, 495–507.
- Domart-Coulon, I., Auzoux-Bordenave, S., Doumenc, D., Khalanski, M., 2000. Cytotoxicity assessment of antibiofouling compounds and by-products in marine bivalve cell cultures. Toxicol. in Vitro 14 (3), 245–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0887-2333(00) 00011-4.
- Domart-Coulon, I.J., Elbert, D.C., Scully, E.P., Calimlim, P.S., Ostrander, G.K., 2001. Aragonite crystallization in primary cell cultures of multicellular isolates from a hard coral, *Pocillopora damicornis*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 98 (21), 11885–11890. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.211439698.
- Domart-Coulon, I.J., Sinclair, C.S., Hill, R.T., Tambutt, S., Puverel, S., Ostrander, G.K., 2004. A basidiomycete isolated from the skeleton of *Pocillopora damicornis* (Scleractinia) selectively stimulates short-term survival of coral skeletogenic cells. Mar. Biol. 144 (3), 583–592. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-003-1227-0.
- Dong, H., Yao, X., Liu, S., Yin, N., Faiola, F., 2018. Non-cytotoxic nanomolar concentrations of bisphenol A induce human mesenchymal stem cell adipogenesis and osteogenesis. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 164, 448–454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2018.08.052.
- Downs, C.A., Fauth, J.E., Downs, V.D., Ostrander, G.K., 2010. In vitro cell-toxicity screening as an alternative animal model for coral toxicology: effects of heat stress, sulfide, rotenone, cyanide, and cuprous oxide on cell viability and mitochondrial function. Ecotoxicology 19 (1), 171–184.
- Downs, C.A., Kramarsky-Winter, E., Fauth, J.E., Segal, R., Bronstein, O., Jeger, R., Lichtenfeld, Y., Woodley, C.M., Pennington, P., Kushmaro, A., Loya, Y., 2014. Toxicological effects of the sunscreen UV filter, benzophenone-2, on planulae and in vitro cells of the coral, *Stylophora pistillata*. Ecotoxicology 23 (2), 175–191. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10646-013-1161-y.
- Downs, C.A., Kramarsky-Winter, E., Segal, R., Fauth, J., Knutson, S., Bronstein, O., Pennington, P., 2016. Toxicopathological effects of the sunscreen UV filter, oxybenzone (benzophenone-3), on coral planulae and cultured primary cells and its environmental contamination in Hawaii and the US Virgin Islands. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 70 (2), 265–288. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-015-0227-7.
- Drake, J.L., Schaller, M.F., Mass, T., Godfrey, L., Fu, A., Sherrell, R.M., Rosenthal, Y., Falkowski, P.G., 2017. Molecular and geochemical perspectives on the influence of CO2 on calcification in coral cell cultures. Limnol. Oceanogr. 63 (1), 107–121. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.10617.
- Drubin, D.G., Hyman, A.A., 2017. Stem cells: the new "model organism". Mol. Biol. Cell 28 (11), 1409–1411. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.E17-03-0183.
- DuBuc, T.Q., Schnitzler, C.E., Chrysostomou, E., McMahon, E.T., Febrimarsa, Gahan, J.M., Buggie, T., Gornik, S.G., Hanley, S., Barreira, S.N., Gonzalez, P., Baxevanis, A.D., Frank, U., 2020. Transcription factor AP2 controls cnidarian germ cell induction. Science 367 (6479), 757–762. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aay6782.
- Dupont, S., Lundve, B., Thorndyke, M., 2010. Near future ocean acidification increases growth rate of the lecithotrophic larvae and juveniles of the sea star *Crossaster papposus*. J. Exp. Zool. B Mol. Dev. Evol. 314 (5), 382–389. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jez.b.21342.
- Eirin-Lopez, J.M., Putnam, H.M., 2019. Marine environmental epigenetics. Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci. 11, 335–368. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-010318-095114.
- Ereskovsky, A.V., Tokina, D.B., Saidov, D.M., Baghdiguian, S., Le Goff, E., Lavrov, A.I., 2020. Transdifferentiation and mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition during regeneration in Demospongiae (Porifera). J. Exp. Zool. B Mol. Dev. Evol. 334 (1), 37–58. https:// doi.org/10.1002/jez.b.22919.
- Eriksen, M., Lebreton, L.C., Carson, H.S., Thiel, M., Moore, C.J., Borerro, J.C., Galgani, F., Ryan, P.G., Reisser, J., 2014. Plastic pollution in the world's oceans: more than 5 trillion plastic pieces weighing over 250,000 tons afloat at sea. PLoS One 9 (12), e111913.
- Evans, T.G., Pespeni, M.H., Hofmann, G.E., Palumbi, S.R., Sanford, E., 2017. Transcriptomic responses to seawater acidification among sea urchin populations inhabiting a natural pH mosaic. Mol. Ecol. 26 (8), 2257–2275. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.14038.
- Extavour, C.G., Akam, M., 2003. Mechanisms of germ cell specification across the metazoans; epigenesis and preformation. Development 130, 5869–5884.

- Falugi, C., Aluigi, M.G., Chiantore, M.C., Privitera, D., Ramoino, P., Gatti, M.A., Fabrizi, A., Pinsino, A., Matranga, V., 2012. Toxicity of metal oxide nanoparticles in immune cells of the sea urchin. Mar. Environ. Res. 76, 114–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. marenvres.2011.10.003.
- Farrington, J.W., Tripp, B.W., Tanabe, Subramanian, A., Sericano, J.L., Wade, T.L., Knap, A.H., 2016. Edward D. Goldberg's proposal of "the Mussel Watch": reflections after 40 years. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 110, 501–510.
- Ferraro, F., Celso, C.L., Scadden, D., 2010. Adult stem cels and their niches. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 695, 155–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-7037-4_11.
- Ferro, D., Franchi, N., Mangano, V., Bakiu, R., Cammarata, M., Parrinello, N., Santovito, G., Ballarin, L., 2013. Characterization and metal-induced gene transcription of two new copper zinc superoxide dismutases in the solitary ascidian *Ciona intestinalis*. Aquat. Toxicol. 140-141C, 369–379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2013.06.020.
- Ferro, D., Franchi, N., Bakiu, R., Ballarin, L., Santovito, G., 2018. Molecular characterization and metal induced gene expression of the novel glutathione peroxidase 7 from the chordate invertebrate *Ciona robusta*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol 205, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2017.12.002.
- Fields, C., Levin, M., 2018. Are planaria individuals? What regenerative biology is telling us about the nature of multicellularity. Evol. Biol. 45 (3), 237–247. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cbpc.2013.04.003.
- Fierro-Constaín, L, Schenkelaars, Q, Gazave, E., Haguenauer, A., Rocher, C., Ereskovsky, A., Borchiellini, C., Renard, E., 2017. The conservation of the germline multipotency program, from sponges to vertebrates: a Stepping stone to understanding the somatic and germline origins. Genome Biol. Evol. 9 (3), 474–488. https://doi.org/10.1093/ gbe/evw289.
- Fleeger, J.W., Carman, K.R., Nisbet, R.M., 2003. Indirect effects of contaminants in aquatic ecosystems. Sci. Total Environ. 317, 207–233.
- Fleming, P.A., Muller, D., Philip, W., Bateman, P.W., 2007. Leave it all behind: a taxonomic perspective of Autotomy in invertebrates. Biol. Rev. Camb. Philos. Soc. 82 (3), 481–510. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-185X.2007.00020.x.
- Flores, F., Kaserzon, S., Elisei, G., Ricardo, G., Negri, A.P., 2020. Toxicity thresholds of three insecticides and two fungicides to larvae of the coral *Acropora tenuis*. PeerJ 8, e9615. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.9615.
- Forbes, V.E., Palmqvist, A., Bach, L., 2006. The use and misuse of biomarkers in ecotoxicology. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 25, 272–280. https://doi.org/10.1897/05-257r.1.
- Fossi, M.C., Panti, C., 2017. Sentinel species of marine ecosystems. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Environmental Science.
- Franchi, N., Ballarin, L., 2013. Influence of cadmium on the morphology and functionality of haemocytes in the compound ascidian *Botryllus schlosseri*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol. 158 (1), 29–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2013.04.003.
- Franchi, N., Boldrin, F., Ballarin, L., Piccinni, E., 2011. CiMT-1, An unusual chordate metallothionein gene in *Ciona intestinalis* genome: structure and expression studies. J. Exp. Zool. 315A, 90–100. https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.653.
- Franchi, N., Ferro, D., Ballarin, L., Santovito, G., 2012. Transcription of genes involved in glutathione biosynthesis in the solitary tunicate *Ciona intestinalis* exposed to metals. Aquat. Toxicol. 114–115, 14–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2012.02.007.
- Franchi, N., Ballin, F., Ballarin, L., 2017. Protection from oxidative stress in immunocytes of the colonial ascidian *Botryllus schlosseri*: transcript characterization and expression studies. The Biol. Bull. 232 (1), 45–57. https://doi.org/10.1086/691694.
- Frank, U., Rinkevich, B., 1999. Scyphozoan jellyfish's mesoglea supports attachment, spreading and migration of anthozoans' cells in vitro. Cell Biol. Int. 23, 307–311. https://doi.org/10.1006/cbir.1998.0352.
- Frank, U., Rabinowitz, C., Rinkevich, B., 1994. In vitro establishment of continuous cell cultures and cell lines from ten colonial cnidarians. Mar. Biol. 120, 491–499. https://doi. org/10.1007/BF00680224.
- Fricano, C., Röttinger, E., Furla, P., Barnay-Verdier, S., 2020. Cnidarian cell cryopreservation: a powerful tool for cultivation and functional assays. Cells 9 (12), 2541.
- Funayama, N., 2008. Stem cell system of sponge. Stem Cells. Springer, Dordrecht, pp. 17–35.
- Funayama, N., 2018. The cellular and molecular bases of the sponge stem cell systems underlying reproduction, homeostasis and regeneration. Int. J. Dev. Biol. 62, 513–525. https://doi.org/10.1387/ijdb.180016nf.
- Gajski, G., Žegura, B., Ladeira, C., Pourrut, B., Del Bo', C., Novak, M., Sramkova, M., Milić, M., Gutzkow, K.B., Costa, S., Dusinska, M., Brunborg, G., Collins, A., 2019. The comet assay in animal models: from bugs to whales - (part 1 invertebrates). Mutat. Res. 779, 82–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2019.02.003.
- Gallo, A., Tosti, E., 2013. Adverse effect of antifouling compounds on the reproductive mechanisms of the ascidian *Ciona intestinalis*. Mar. Drugs 11 (9), 3554–3568. https://doi.org/10.3390/md11093554.
- Galloway, T.S., Depledge, M.H., 2001. Immunotoxicity in invertebrates: measurement and ecotoxicological relevance. Ecotoxicology 10 (1), 5–23.
- Gambino, G., Falleni, A., Nigro, M., Salvetti, A., Cecchettini, A., Ippolito, C., Guidi, P., Rossi, L., 2020. Dynamics of interaction and effects of microplastics on planarian tissue regeneration and cellular homeostasis. Aquat. Toxicol. 218, 105354. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.aquatox.2019.105354.
- Gapp, K., Woldemichael, B.T., Bohacek, J., Mansuy, I.M., 2014. Epigenetic regulation in neurodevelopment and neurodegenerative diseases. Neuroscience 264, 99–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.11.040.
- Gaume, B., Bourgougnon, N., Auzoux-Bordenave, S., Roig, B., Le Bot, B., Bedoux, G., 2012. In vitro effects of triclosan and methyl-triclosan on the marine gastropod *Haliotis tuberculata*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol. 156 (2), 87–94. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2012.04.006.
- Gehrke, A.R., Srivastava, M., 2016. Neoblasts and the evolution of whole-body regeneration. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 40, 131–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gde.2016.07.009.

- Gentile, L., Cebrià, F., Bartscherer, K., 2011. The planarian flatworm: an in vivo model for stem cell biology and nervous system regeneration. Dis. Model. Mech. 4, 12–19. https://doi.org/10.1242/dmm.006692.
- Georgantzopoulou, A., Cambier, S., Serchi, T., Kruszewski, M., Balachandran, Y.L., Grysan, P., Audinot, J.N., Ziebel, J., Guignard, C., Gutleb, A.C., Murk, A.J., 2016. Inhibition of multixenobiotic resistance transporters (MXR) by silver nanoparticles and ions in vitro and in *Daphnia magna*. Sci. Total Environ. 569–570, 681–689. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.06.157.
- Gingrich, J., Pu, Y., Upham, B.L., Hulse, M., Pearl, S., Martin, D., Avery, A., Veiga-Lopez, A., 2021. Bisphenol S enhances gap junction intercellular communication in ovarian theca cells. Chemosphere 263, 128304.
- Gliga, A.R., Edoff, K., Caputo, F., Källman, T., Blom, H., Karlsson, H.L., Ghibelli, L., Traversa, E., Ceccatelli, S., Fadeel, B., 2017. Cerium oxide nanoparticles inhibit differentiation of neural stem cells. Sci. Rep. 7 (1), 9284. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-09430-8.
- Gold, D.A., Jacobs, D.K., 2013. Stem cell dynamics in Cnidaria: are there unifying principles? Dev. Genes Evol. 223 (1–2), 53–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00427-012-0429-1.
- Goldberg, E.D., 1975. The mussel watch: a first step in global marine monitoring. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 6, 111.
- Gouveia, D., Chaumot, A., Charnot, A., Almunia, C., François, A., Navarro, L., Armengaud, J., Salvador, A., Geffard, O., 2017. Ecotoxico-proteomics for aquatic environmental monitoring: first in situ application of a new proteomics-based multibiomarker assay using caged amphipods. Environ. Sci. Technol. 51 (22), 13417–13426. https://doi. org/10.1021/acs.est.7b03736.
- Grasela, J.J., Pomponi, S.A., Rinkevich, B., Grima, J., 2012. Efforts to develop a cultured sponge cell line: revisiting an intractable problem. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim. 48, 12–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11626-011-9469-5.
- Gremigni, V., 1981. The problem of cell totipotency, dedifferentiation and transdifferentiation in Turbellaria. Hydrobiologia 84, 171–179.
- Gremigni, V., Puccinelli, I., 1977. A contribution to the problem of the origin of blastema cells in planarians: a karyological and ultrastructural investigation. J. Exp. Zool. 199, 57–72.
- Gu, Q., Tomaskovic-Crook, E., Wallace, G.G., Crook, J.M., 2018. Engineering human neural tissue by 3D bioprinting. Methods Mol. Biol. 1758, 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-1-4939-7741-3_10.
- Haegerbaeumer, A., Mueller, M.T., Fueser, H., Traunspurger, W., 2019. Impacts of microand nano-sized plastic particles on benthic invertebrates: a literature review and gap analysis. Front. Environ. Sci. 7, 17. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2019.00017.
- Handberg-Thorsager, M., Fernandez, E., Salo, E., 2008. Stem cells and regeneration in planarians. Front. Biosci. 13, 6374–6394. https://doi.org/10.2741/3160.
- Handy, R.D., Depledge, M.H., 1999. Physiological responses: their measurement and use as environmental biomarkers in ecotoxicology. Ecotoxicology 8 (5), 329–349.
- Hartenstein, V., 2006. Blood cells and blood cell development in the animal kingdom. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 22, 677–712.
- Heard, E., Martienssen, R.A., 2014. Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance: myths and mechanisms. Cell 157 (1), 95–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2014.02.045.
- HELCOM COMBINE, 2014. Manual for Marine Monitoring in the COMBINE Programme of HELCOM. Last update 31.07.2017. https://helcom.fi/action-areas/monitoring-and-assessment/monitoring-guidelines/combine-manual/.
- Helman, Y., Natale, F., Sherrell, R.M., Lavigne, M., Starovoytov, V., Gorbunov, M.Y., Falkowski, P.G., 2008. Extracellular matrix production and calcium carbonate precipitation by coral cells in vitro. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 105 (1), 54–58. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0710604105.
- Henry, LA., Hart, M., 2005. Regeneration from injury and resource allocation in sponges and corals - a review. Int. Rev. Hydrobiol. 90, 125–158.
- Herrmann, H., Nolde, J., Berger, S., Heise, S., 2016. Aquatic ecotoxicity of lanthanum a review and an attempt to derive water and sediment quality criteria. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 124, 213–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2015.09.033.
- Hodjat, M., Rezvanfar, M.A., Abdollahi, M., 2015. A systematic review on the role of environmental toxicants in stem cells aging. Food Chem. Toxicol. 86, 298–308. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.fct.2015.11.002.
- Hofmann, G.E., 2017. Ecological epigenetics in marine metazoans. Front. Mar. Sci. 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00004.
- Holm, K., Dupont, S., Sköld, H., Stenius, A., Thorndyke, M., Hernroth, B., 2008. Induced cell proliferation in putative haematopoietic tissues of the sea star, *Asterias rubens* (L.). J. Exp. Biol. 211 (16), 2551–2558. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.018507.
- Hook, S.E., Gallagher, E.P., Batley, G., 2014. The role of biomarkers in the assessment of aquatic ecosystem health. Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag. 10, 327–341.
- Hudspith, M., Reichelt-Brushett, A., Harrison, P.L., 2017. Factors affecting the toxicity of trace metals to fertilization success in broadcast spawning marine invertebrates: a review. Aquat. Toxicol. 184, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2016.12.019.
- Huete-Stauffer, C., Valisano, L., Gaino, E., Vezzulli, L., Cerrano, C., 2015. Development of long-term primary cell aggregates from Mediterranean octocorals. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim. 51 (8), 815–826. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11626-015-9896-9.
- Hughes, R.N., 2005. Lessons in modularity: the evolutionary ecology of colonial invertebrates. Sci. Mar. 69 (S1), 169–179.
- Hwang, J.S., Ohyanagi, H., Hayakawa, S., Osato, N., Nishimiya-Fujisawa, C., Ikeo, K., David, C.N., Fujisawa, T., Gojobori, T., 2007. The evolutionary emergence of cell type-specific genes inferred from the gene expression analysis of *Hydra*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 104 (37), 14735–14740. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0703331104.
- Hyams, Y., Paz, G., Rabinowitz, C., Rinkevich, B., 2017. Insights into the unique torpor of Botrylloides leachi, a colonial urochordate. Dev. Biol. 428, 101–117.
- Iavicoli, I., Leso, V., Fontana, L., Calabrese, E., 2018. Nanoparticle exposure and hormetic dose-responses: an update. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 19 (3), 805. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms19030805.

- Imperadore, P., Fiorito, G., 2018. Cephalopod tissue regeneration: consolidating over a century of knowledge. Front. Physiol. 9, 593. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.00593.
- Jayesh, P., Seena, J., Bright Singh, I.S., 2012. Establishment of shrimp cell lines: perception and orientation. Indian J. Virol. 23 (2), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13337-012-0089-9.
- Jeffery, W.R., 2015. Distal regeneration involves the age-dependent activity of branchial sac stem cells in the ascidian *Ciona intestinalis*. Regeneration 2, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1002/reg2.26.
- Jeffery, W.R., 2019. Progenitor targeting by adult stem cells in *Ciona* homeostasis, injury, and regeneration. Dev. Biol. 448 (2), 279–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2018.09.005.
- Jemaà, M., Morin, N., Cavelier, P., Cau, J., Strub, J.M., Delsert, C., 2014. Adult somatic progenitor cells and hematopoiesis in oysters. J. Exp. Biol. 217 (Pt 17), 3067–3077. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.106575.
- Jemec, A., Drobne, D., Tišler, T., Sepčić, K., 2010. Biochemical biomarkers in environmental studies-lessons learnt from enzymes catalase, glutathione S-transferase and cholinesterase in two crustacean species. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 17, 571–581. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11356-009-0112-x.
- Jenny, M.J., Walton, W.C., Payton, S.L., Powers, J.M., Findlay, R.H., O'Shields, B., Diggins, K., Pinkerton, M., Porter, D., Crane, D.M., Tapley, J., Cunningham, C., 2016. Transcriptomic evaluation of the American oyster, *Crassostrea virginica*, deployed during the Deepwater Horizon oil spill: evidence of an active hydrocarbon response pathway. Mar. Environ. Res. 120, 166–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2016.08.006.
- Jeremias, G., Gonçalves, F.J.M., Pereira, J.L., Asselman, J., 2020. Prospects for incorporation of epigenetic biomarkers in human health and environmental risk assessment of chemicals. Biol. Rev. Camb. Philos. Soc. 95 (3), 822–846. https://doi.org/10.1111/ brv.12589.
- Ji, K., Kim, Y., Oh, S., Ahn, B., Jo, H., Choi, K., 2008. Toxicity of perfluorooctane sulfonic acid and perfluorooctanoic acid on freshwater macroinvertebrates (*Daphnia magna* and *Moina macrocopa*) and fish (Oryzias latipes). Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 27, 2159–2168. https:// doi.org/10.1897/07-523.1.
- Jiménez-Merino, J., Santos de Abreu, I., Hiebert, L.S., Allodi, S., Tiozzo, S., De Barros, C.M., Brown, F.D., 2019. Putative stem cells in the hemolymph and in the intestinal submucosa of the solitary ascidian *Styela plicata*. EvoDevo 10, 31. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13227-019-0144-3.
- Johnston, E.L., Roberts, D.A., 2009. Contaminants reduce the richness and evenness of marine communities: a review and meta-analysis. Environ. Pollut. 157 (6), 1745–1752. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2009.02.017.
- Juliano, C., Wessel, G., 2010. Versatile germline genes. When are germline cells segregated during animal development? Science 329, 640–641. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/science.1194037.
- Kamer, I., Rinkevich, B., 2002. In vitro application of the comet assay for aquatic genotoxicity: considering a primary culture versus a cell line. Toxicol. in Vitro 16, 177–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0887-2333(01)00118-7.
- Kamer, I., Douek, J., Tom, M., Rinkevich, B., 2003. Metallothionein induction in RTH-149 cell line as an indicator for heavy metal pollution in a brackish environment: assessment by RT-competitive PCR. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 45, 86–91.
- Katsumiti, A., Thorley, A.J., Arostegui, I., Reip, P., Valsami-Jones, E., Tetley, T.D., Cajaraville, M.P., 2018. Cytotoxicity and cellular mechanisms of toxicity of CuO NPs in mussel cells in vitro and comparative sensitivity with human cells. Toxicol. in Vitro 48, 146–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2018.01.013.
- Kawamura, K., Sunanaga, T., 2010. Hemoblasts in colonial tunicates: are they stem cells or tissue-restricted progenitor cells? Develop. Growth Differ. 52, 69–76. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1440-169X.2009.01142.x.
- Khan, B., Ho, K.T., Burgess, R.M., 2020. Application of biomarker tools using bivalve models toward the development of adverse outcome pathways for contaminants of emerging concern. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 39 (8), 1472–1484. https://doi.org/10.1002/ etc.4757.
- Kleinstreuer, N.C1., Smith, A.M., West, P.R., Conard, K.R., Fontaine, B.R., Weir-Hauptman, A.M., Palmer, J.A., Knudsen, T.B., Dix, D.J., Donley, E.L., Cezar, G.G., 2011. Identifying developmental toxicity pathways for a subset of ToxCast chemicals using human embryonic stem cells and metabolomics. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 257 (1), 111–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.08.025 (2011 Nov 15).
- Knakievicz, T., 2014. Planarians as invertebrate bioindicators in freshwater environmental quality: the biomarkers approach. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Contam. 9 (1), 1–12. https:// doi.org/10.5132/eec.2014.01.001.
- Knapik, L.F.O., Ramsdorf, W., 2020. Ecotoxicity of malathion pesticide and its genotoxic effects over the biomarker comet assay in *Daphnia magna*. Environ. Monit. Assess. 192 (5), 264. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-020-8235-0.
- Kos, M., Kahru, A., Drobne, D., Singh, S., Kalčíková, G., Kühnel, D., Rohit, R., Gotvajn, A.Ž., Jemec, A., 2016. A case study to optimise and validate the brine shrimp *Artemia franciscana* immobilisation assay with silver nanoparticles: the role of harmonisation. Environ. Pollut. 213, 173–183.
- Krtolica, A., Ilic, D., Genbacev, O., Miller, R.K., 2009. Human embryonic stem cells as a model for embryotoxicity screening. Regen. Med. 4 (3), 449–459. https://doi.org/ 10.2217/rme.09.13.
- Ladhar-Chaabouni, R., Hamza-Chaffai, A., 2016. The cell cultures and the use of haemocytes from marine molluscs for ecotoxicology assessment. Cytotechnology 68 (5), 1669–1685.
- Ladhar-Chaabouni, R., Houel, T., Serpentini, A., Karray, S., Lebel, J.M., Hamza-Chaffai, A., 2017. Responses of primary cultured haemocytes derived from the marine gastropod Haliotis tuberculata to an industrial effluent exposure. Cytotechnology 69 (2), 191–200. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10616-016-0050-7.
- Lai, A.G., Aboobaker, A.A., 2018. EvoRegen in animals: time to uncover deep conservation or convergence of adult stem cell evolution and regenerative processes. Dev. Biol. 433, 118–131.

- Lauzon, R.J., Rinkevich, B., Patton, C.W., Weissman, I.L., 2000. A morphological study of non-random senescence in a colonial urochordate. Biol. Bull. 198, 367–378. https:// doi.org/10.2307/1542692.
- Lázaro, E.M., Riutort, M., 2013. Dugesia sicula (Platyhelminthes, Tricladida): the colonizing success of an asexual Planarian. BMC Evol. Biol. 13, 268. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1471-2148-13-268.
- Le Pennec, G., Le Pennec, M., 2003. Induction of glutathione-S-transferases in primary cultured digestive gland acini from the mollusk bivalve *Pecten maximus* (L.): application of a new cellular model in biomonitoring studies. Aquat. Toxicol. 64 (2), 131–142. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-445X(03)00041-9.
- Lecointe, A., Cohen, S., Gèze, M., Djediat, C., Meibom, A., Domart-Coulon, I., 2013. Scleractinian coral cell proliferation is reduced in primary culture of suspended multicellular aggregates compared to polyps. Cytotechnology 65 (5), 705–724.
- Lehoczky, J.A., Robert, B., Tabin, C.J., 2011. Mouse digit tip regeneration is mediated by fate-restricted progenitor cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 108, 20609–20614.
- Lehtonen, K.K., Sundelin, B., Lang, T., Strand, J., 2014. Development of tools for integrated monitoring and assessment of hazardous substances and their biological effects in the Baltic. Sea. Ambio 43 (1), 69–-81.
- Lei, K., McKinney, S.A., Ross, E.J., Lee, H.-C., Alvarado, A.S., 2019. Cultured pluripotent planarian stem cells retain potency and express proteins from exogenously introduced mRNAs. bioRxiv, 573725 https://doi.org/10.1101/573725.
- Leignel, V., Stillman, J.H., Baringou, S., Thabet, R., Metais, I., 2014. Overview on the European green crab *Carcinus* spp. (Portunidae, Decapoda), one of the most famous marine invaders and ecotoxicological models. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 21 (15), 9129–9144. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-014-2979-4.
- Lettieri, A., Esposito, R., Ianora, A., Spagnuolo, A., 2015. *Ciona intestinalis* as a marine model system to study some key developmental genes targeted by the diatom-derived aldehyde decadienal. Mar. Drugs. 13, 1451–1465.
- Leung, J., Chan, K.Y.K., 2018. Microplastics reduced posterior segment regeneration rate of the polychaete *Perinereis aibuhitensis*. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 129 (2), 782–786. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2017.10.072.
- Lewis, M.A., 1991. Chronic and sublethal toxicities of surfactants to aquatic animals: a review and risk assessment. Water Res. 25, 101–113.
- Leynen, N., Van Belleghem, F.G.A.J., Wouters, A., Bove, H., Ploem, J.P., Thijssen, E., Langie, S.A.S., Carleer, R., Ameloot, M., Artois, T., Smeets, K., 2019. In vivo toxicity assessment of silver nanoparticles in homeostatic versus regenerating planarians. Nanotoxicology 13 (4), 476–491. https://doi.org/10.1080/17435390.2018.1553252.
- Liang, S., Yin, N., Faiola, F., 2019. Human pluripotent stem cells as tools for predicting developmental neural toxicity of chemicals: strategies, applications, and challenges. Stem Cells Dev. 28 (12), 755–768. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2019.0007.
- Liu, L.P., Zheng, Y.W., 2019. Predicting differentiation potential of human pluripotent stem cells: possibilities and challenges. World J. Stem Cells. 11 (7), 375–382. https://doi. org/10.4252/wjsc.v11.i7.375.
- Liu, S., Yin, N., Faiola, F., 2017. Prospects and frontiers of stem cell toxicology. Stem Cells Dev. 26 (21), 1528–1539. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2017.0150.
- Luz, A.L., Tokar, E.J., 2018. Pluripotent stem cells in developmental toxicity testing: a review of methodological advances. Toxicol. Sci. 165 (1), 31–39. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/toxsci/kfy174.
- Lyubenova, M., Boteva, S., 2016. Biotests in ecotoxicology: current practice and problems. Toxicology - New Aspects to This Scientific Conundrum https://doi.org/10.5772/ 64776.
- Magesky, A., Pelletier, É., 2018. Cytotoxicity and physiological effects of silver nanoparticles on marine invertebrates. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 1048, 285–309. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-319-72041-8_17.
- Malinowski, P.T., Cochet-Escartin, O., Kaj, K.J., Ronan, E., Groisman, A., Diamond, P.H., Collins, E.-M.S., 2017. Mechanics dictate where and how freshwater planarians fission. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 114 (41), 10888–10893. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1700762114.
- Mamaca, E., Bechmann, R.K., Torgrimsen, S., Aas, E., Bjørnstad, A., Baussant, T., Le Floch, S., 2005. The neutral red lysosomal retention assay and Comet assay on haemolymph cells from mussels (*Mytilus edulis*) and fish (*Symphodus melops*) exposed to styrene. Aquat. Toxicol. 75 (3), 191–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2005.08.001.
- Manni, L., Anselmi, C., Cima, F., Gasparini, F., Voskoboynik, A., Martini, M., Peronato, A., Burighel, P., Zaniolo, G., Ballarin, L., 2019. Sixty years of experimental studies on the blastogenesis of the colonial tunicate *Botryllus schlosseri*. Dev. Biol. 448 (2), 293–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2018.09.009.
- Mansueto, V., Cangialosi, M.V., Faqi, A.S., 2011. Postembryonic development effect of Bisphenol A and Tributyltin effects in *Ciona intestinalis*. Caryologia. 64 (4), 478–484.
- Mansueto, V., Cangialosi, M.V., Arukwe, A., 2012. Acetylcholinesterase activity in juvenile *Ciona intestinalis* (Ascidiacea, Urochordata) after exposure to tributyltin. Caryologia 65 (1), 18–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/00087114.2012.678082.
- Manzo, S., 2004. Sea urchin embryotoxicity test: proposal for a simplified bioassay. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 57 (2), 123–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2003.10.007.
- Marisa, I., Marin, M.G., Caicci, F., Franceschinis, E., Martucci, A., Matozzo, V., 2015. *In vitro* exposure of haemocytes of the clam *Ruditapes philippinarum* to Titanium dioxide (TiO₂) nanoparticles: nanoparticle characterisation, effects on phagocytic activity and internalisation of nanoparticles into haemocytes. Mar. Environ. Res. 103, 11–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2014.11.002.
- Mashanov, V., Zueva, O., Mashanova, D., García-Arrarás, J.E., 2017. Expression of stem cell factors in the adult sea cucumber digestive tube. Cell Tissue Res. 370 (3), 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-017-2692-y.
- Mass, T., Drake, J.L., Haramaty, L., Rosenthal, Y., Schofield, O.M., Sherrell, R.M., Falkowski, P.G., 2012. Aragonite precipitation by "proto-polyps" in coral cell cultures. PLoS One 7 (4), e35049.

- Matozzo, V., Ballarin, L., 2011. In vitro effects of nonylphenol on functional responses of haemocytes of the colonial ascidian *Botryllus schlosseri*. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 62 (10), 2042–2046. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.07.025.
- Matozzo, V., Marin, M.G., 2005. 4-Nonylphenol induces immunomodulation and apoptotic events in the clam Tapes philippinarum. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 285, 97–106.
- Matozzo, V., Ballarin, L., Cima, F., 2002a. Effects of TBT on functional responses of coelomocytes in the marine worm *Sipunculus nudus*. Fresenius Environ. Bull. 11, 568–572.
- Matozzo, V., Ballarin, L., Marin, M.G., 2002b. In vitro effects of tributyltin on functional responses of haemocytes in the clam *Tapes philippinarum*. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 16, 169–174.
- Matozzo, V., Deppieri, M., Moschino, V., Marin, M.G., 2003. Evaluation of 4-nonylphenol toxicity in the clam *Tapes philippinarum*. Environ. Res. 91, 179–185.
- Matozzo, V., Rova, S., Marin, M.G., 2012. The nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug, ibuprofen, affects the immune parameters in the clam *Ruditapes philippinarum*. Mar. Environ. Res. 79, 116–121.
- Matozzo, V., Franchi, N., Ballarin, L., 2014. In vitro effects of the nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug, ibuprofen, on the immune parameters of the colonial ascidian *Botryllus schlosseri*. Toxicol. in Vitro 28 (5), 778–783. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tiv.2014.02.006.
- Matranga, V., Pinsino, A., Celi, M., Natoli, A., Bonaventura, R., Schröder, H.C., Müller, W.E., 2005. Monitoring chemical and physical stress using sea urchin immune cells. Prog. Mol. Subcell. Biol. 39, 85–110. https://doi.org/10.1007/3-540-27683-1_5.
- McCarthy, J.F., Shugart, L.R., 1990. In: McCarthy, J.F., Shugart, L.R. (Eds.), Biomarkers of Environmental Contamination. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, p. 457.
- Mehennaoui, K., Georgantzopoulou, A., Felten, V., Andreï, J., Garaud, M., Cambier, S., Serchi, T., Pain-Devin, S., Guérold, F., Audinot, J.N., Giambérini, L., Gutleb, A.C., 2016. *Gammarus fossarum* (Crustacea, Amphipoda) as a model organism to study the effects of silver nanoparticles. Sci. Total Environ. 566–567, 1649–1659. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.06.068.
- Mehennaoui, K., Cambier, S., Serchi, T., Ziebel, J., Lentzen, E., Valle, N., Guérold, F., Thomann, J.S., Giamberini, L., Gutleb, A.C., 2018. Do the pristine physico-chemical properties of silver and gold nanoparticles influence uptake and molecular effects on *Gammarus fossarum* (Crustacea Amphipoda)? Sci. Total Environ. 643, 1200–1215. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.06.208.
- Mesarič, T., Gambardella, C., Milivojević, T., Faimali, M., Drobne, D., Falugi, C., Makovec, D., Jemec, A., Sepčić, K., 2015. High surface adsorption properties of carbon-based nanomaterials are responsible for mortality, swimming inhibition, and biochemical responses in *Artemia salina* larvae. Aquat. Toxicol. 163, 121–129.
- Messinetti, S., Mercurio, S., Parolini, M., Sugni, M., Pennati, R., 2018. Effects of polystyrene microplastics on early stages of two marine invertebrates with different feeding strategies. Environ. Pollut. 237, 1080–1087. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2017.11.030.
- Migliaccio, O., Pinsino, A., Maffioli, E., Smith, A.M., Agnisola, C., Matranga, V., Nonnis, S., Tedeschi, G., Byrne, M., Gambi, M.C., Palumbo, A., 2019. Living in future ocean acidification, physiological adaptive responses of the immune system of sea urchins resident at a CO₂ vent system. Sci. Total Environ. 672, 938–950. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. scitotenv.2019.04.005.
- Mitchelmore, C.L., Hyatt, S., 2004. Assessing DNA damage in cnidarians using the Comet assay. Mar. Environ. Res. 58 (2–5), 707–711. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. marenvres.2004.03.019.
- Mo, C., Douek, J., Rinkevich, B., 2002. Development of a PCR strategy for thraustochytrids identification based on 18S-rDNA sequence. Mar. Biol. 140, 883–889.
- Mochizuki, K., Nishimiya-Fujisawa, C., Fujisawa, T., 2001. Universal occurrence of the vasa-related genes among metazoans and their germline expression in *Hydra*. Dev. Genes Evol. 211 (6), 299–308. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004270100156.
- Moermond, C.T.A., Kase, R., Korkaric, M., Agerstrand, M., 2016. CRED: criteria for reporting and evaluating ecotoxicity data. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 9999, 1–13. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/etc.3259.
- Moore, M.N., Icarus Allen, J., McVeigh, A., 2006. Environmental prognostics: an integrated model supporting lysosomal stress responses as predictive biomarkers of animal health status. Mar. Environ. Res. 61 (3), 278–304. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.marenvres.2005.10.005.
- Moore, M.N., Wedderburn, R.J., Clarke, K.R., McFadzen, I.R.B., Lowe, D.M., Readman, J.W., 2018. Emergent synergistic lysosomal toxicity of chemical mixtures in molluscan blood cells (hemocytes). Environ. Pollut. 235, 1006–1014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envpol.2018.01.019.
- Moreau, P., Burgeot, T., Renault, T., 2014. Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*) hemocyte are not affected by a mixture of pesticides in short-term in vitro assays. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int. 21 (7), 4940–4949. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-013-1931-3.
- Morroni, L., Pinsino, A., Pellegrini, D., Regoli, F., Matranga, V., 2016. Development of a new integrative toxicity index based on an improvement of the sea urchin embryo toxicity test. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 123, 2–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2015.09.026. Mothersill, C., Austin, B., 2000. Aquatic Invertebrate Cell Culture. Springer, Berlin.
- Mukherjee, S., Ray, M., Ray, S., 2015. Immunotoxicity of washing soda in a freshwater sponge of India. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 113, 112–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecoenv.2014.11.035.
- Müller, W.E.G., Müller, I.M., 2018. Sponge cells and tissue as biological monitors of aquatic pollution. Chapter 6. Microscale Testing in Aquatic Toxicology Advances, Techniques, and Practice (By Peter G. Wells, Kenneth Lee, Christian Blaise).
- Müller, W.E.G., Koziol, C., Kurelec, B., Dapper, J., Batel, R., Rinkevich, B., 1995. Combinatory effects of temperature stress and nonionic organic pollutants on stress protein (hsp 70) gene expression in the freshwater sponge *Ephydatia fluviatilis*. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 14, 1203–1208. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.5620140712.
- Munari, M., Marin, M.G., Matozzo, V., 2014. Effects of the antidepressant fluoxetine on the immune parameters and acetylcholinesterase activity of the clam *Venerupis philippinarum*. Mar. Environ. Res. 94, 32–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2013.11.007.

- Munari, M., Matozzo, V., Chemello, G., Riedl, V., Pastore, P., Badocco, D., Marin, M.G., 2019. Seawater acidification and emerging contaminants: a dangerous marriage for haemocytes of marine bivalves. Environ. Res. 175, 11–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envres.2019.04.032.
- Munroe, S., Martens, D.E., Sipkema, D., Pomponi, S.A., 2018. Comparison of cryopreservation techniques for cells of the marine sponge Dysidea etheria. Cryoletters 39 (4), 269–278.
- Murugadas, A., Zeeshan, M., Thamaraiselvi, K., Ghaskadbi, S., Akbarsha, M.A., 2016. Hydra as a model organism to decipher the toxic effects of copper oxide nanorod: ecotoxicogenomics approach. Sci. Rep. 6, 29663. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep29663.
- Nacci, D.E., Gleason, T.R., Gutjahr-Gobell, R., Huber, M., Munns Jr., W.R., 2002. Effects of chronic stress on wildlife populations: a modeling approach and case study. In: Newman, M.C., Roberts Jr., M.H., Hale, R.C. (Eds.), Coastal and Estuarine Risk Assessment: Risk on the Edge. CRC/Lewis, New York, New York, USA, pp. 247–272.
- Nagaria, P., Robert, C., Rassool, F.V., 2013. DNA double-strand break response in stem cells: mechanisms to maintain genomic integrity. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1830 (2), 2345–2353. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2012.09.001.
- Narsinh, K.H., Plews, J., Wu, J.C., 2011. Comparison of human induced pluripotent and embryonic stem cells: fraternal or identical twins? Mol. Ther. 19 (4), 635–638. https:// doi.org/10.1038/mt.2011.41.
- Navon, G., Kaplan, A., Avisar, D., Shenkar, N., 2020. Assessing pharmaceutical contamination along the Mediterranean and Red Sea coasts of Israel: ascidians (Chordata, Ascidiacea) as bioindicators. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 160, 111510. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.marpolbul.2020.111510.
- Nebeker, A.V., Puglisi, F.A., 1974. Effect of Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB's) on survival and reproduction of *Daphnia*, *Gammarus*, and *Tanytarsus*. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 103 (4), 722–728. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1974)103<722:EOPBPO>2.0.CO;2.
- Negri, A., Vollhardt, C., Humphrey, C., Heyward, A., Jones, R., Eaglesham, G., Fabricius, K., 2005. Effects of the herbicide diuron on the early life history stages of coral. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 51 (1–4), 370–383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2004.10.053.
- Nilsson, E.E., Skinner, M.K., 2015. Environmentally induced epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of disease susceptibility. Transl. Res. 165 (1), 12–17. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.trsl.2014.02.003.
- Nobre, C.R., Santana, M.F.M., Maluf, A., Cortez, F.S., Cesar, A., Pereira, C.D.S., Turra, A., 2015. Assessment of microplastic toxicity to embryonic development of the sea urchin *Lytechinus variegatus* (Echinodermata: Echinoidea). Mar. Pollut. Bull. 92 (1–2), 99–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.12.050.
- Nogueira, L.S., Wood, C.M., Gillis, P., Bianchini, A., 2013. Isolation and fractionation of gill cells from freshwater (*Lasmigona costata*) and seawater (*Mesodesma mactroides*) bivalves for use in toxicological studies with copper. Cytotechnology 65, 773–783. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10616-013-9647-2.
- Nogueira, L.S., Bianchini, A., Smith, S., Jorge, M.B., Diamond, R.L., Wood, C.M., 2017. Physiological effects of five different marine natural organic matters (NOMs) and three different metals (Cu, Pb, Zn) on early life stages of the blue mussel (*Mytilus* galloprovincialis). PeerJ 5, e3141. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.3141.
- Nowack, B., Bucheli, T.D., 2007. Occurrence, behavior and effects of nanoparticles in the environment. Environ. Pollut. 150, 5–22.

Nunes, B., 2019. Acute ecotoxicological effects of salicylic acid on the Polychaeta species Hediste diversicolor: evidences of low to moderate pro-oxidative effects. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int. 26 (8), 7873–7882. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-018-04085-y.

- Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A., Savini, D., 2003. Biological invasions as a component of global change in stressed marine ecosystems. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 46, 542–551.
- Odintsova, N., Dolmatov, I.Yu., Mashanov, V., 2005. Regenerating holothurian tissues as a source of cells for long-time cell cultures. Mar. Biol. 146, 915–921.

OECD, 2018. Environment directorate joint meeting of the chemicals committee and the working party on chemicals, pesticides and biotechnology ENV/JM/MONO(2018)19.

- Okamoto, A., Yamamuro, M., Tatarazako, 2014. Acute toxicity of 50 metals to *D. magna*. J. Appl. Toxicol. 35 (7), 824–830. https://doi.org/10.1002/jat.3078.
- Okita, K., Ichisaka, T., Yamanaka, S., 2007. Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 448, 313–317.
- OSPAR Publication 2013-589. Background document and technical annexes for biological effects monitoring, Update 2013
- Özpolat, B.D., Bely, A.E., 2016. Developmental and molecular biology of annelid regeneration: a comparative review of recent studies. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 40, 144–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gde.2016.07.010.
- Pagano, G., Guida, M., Trifuoggi, M., Thomas, P., Palumbo, A., Romano, G., Oral, R., 2017. Sea urchin bioassays in toxicity testing: I. Inorganics, organics, complex mixtures and natural products. Expert. Opin. Environ. Biol. 6, 1. https://doi.org/10.4172/ 2325-9655.1000142.
- Paniagua-Michel, J., Olmos-Soto, J., 2016. Modern approaches into biochemical and molecular biomarkers: key roles in environmental biotechnology. J. Biotechnol. Biomater. 6, 216. https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-952X.1000216.
- Park, H., Yeo, M., 2012. The toxicity of triclosan, bisphenol A, bisphenol A diglycidyl ether to the regeneration of cnidarian, *Hydra magnipapillata*. Mol. Cell. Toxicol. 8, 209–216. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13273-012-0026-4.
- Parolini, M., Ferrario, C., De Felice, B., Gazzotti, S., Bonasoro, F., Candia Carnevali, M.D., Ortenzi, M.A., Sugni, M., 2020. Interactive effects between sinking polyethylene terephthalate (PET) microplastics deriving from water bottles and a benthic grazer. J. Hazard. Mater. 398, 122848. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.122848.
- Pascoe, D., Karntanut, W., Muller, C.T., 2003. Do pharmaceuticals affect freshwater invertebrates? A study with the cnidarian *Hydra vulgaris*. Chemosphere 51, 521–528. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0045-6535(02)00860-3.
- Pérez, S., Beiras, R., 2010. The mysid Siriella armata as a model organism in marine ecotoxicology: comparative acute toxicity sensitivity with Daphnia magna. Ecotoxicology 19, 196. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-009-0405-3.

- Petralia, R.S., Mattson, M.P., Yao, P.J., 2014. Aging and longevity in the simplest animals and the quest for immortality. Ageing Res. Rev. 16, 66–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. arr.2014.05.003.
- Pfeifer, K., Frank, W., Schroeder, H.C., Gamulin, V., Rinkevich, B., Batel, R., Mueller, J.M., Mueller, W.E.G., 1993. Cloning of the polyubiquitin gene from the marine sponge *Geodia cydonium* and its preferential expression during reaggregation of cells. J. Cell Sci. 106, 545–554.
- Piazza, V., Ferioli, A., Giacco, E., Melchiorre, N., Valenti, A., Del Prete, F., Biandolino, F., Dentone, L., Frisenda, P., Faimali, M., 2012. A standardization of *Amphibalanus* (Balanus) *amphitrite* (Crustacea, Cirripedia) larval bioassay for ecotoxicological studies. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 79, 134–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2011.12.014.
- Pieterek, T., Pietrock, M., 2012. Comparative selenium toxicity to laboratory-reared and field-collected *Hyalella azteca* (Amphipoda, Hyalellidae). Water Air Soil Pollut. 223, 4245–4252. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-012-1188-3.
- Pinsino, A., Torre, C.D., Sammarini, V., Bonaventura, R., Amato, E., Matranga, V., 2008. Sea urchin coelomocytes as a novel cellular biosensor of environmental stress: a field study in the Tremiti Island marine protected area, Southern Adriatic Sea, Italy. Cell Biol. Toxicol. 24 (6), 541–552. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10565-008-9055-0.
- Pinsino, A., Matranga, V., Trinchella, F., Roccheri, M.C., 2010. Sea urchin embryos as an in vivo model for the assessment of manganese toxicity: developmental and stress response effects. Ecotoxicology 19 (3), 555–562.
- Pinto, M.I., Burrows, H.D., Sontag, G., Vale, C., Noronha, J.P., 2016. Priority pesticides in sediments of European coastal lagoons: a review. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 112 (1–2), 6–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.06.101.
- Pomponi, S.A., Willoughby, R., Kelly-Borges, M., 1998. Sponge cell culture. Molecular Approaches to the Study of the Ocean. Springer, Dordrecht, pp. 423–433.
- Prichard, E., Granek, E.F., 2016. Effects of pharmaceuticals and personal care products on marine organisms: from single-species studies to an ecosystem-based approach. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int. 23 (22), 22365–22384. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-016-7282-0.
- Przesławski, R., Byrne, M., Mellin, C., 2015. A review and meta-analysis of the effects of multiple abiotic stressors on marine embryos and larvae. Glob. Chang. Biol. 21 (6), 2122–2140. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12833.
- Queirós, L., Pereira, J.L., Gonçalves, F.J.M., Pacheco, M., Aschner, M., Pereira, P., 2019. *Caenorhabditis elegans* as a tool for environmental risk assessment: emerging and promising applications for a "nobelized worm". Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 49 (5), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408444.2019.1626801.
- Quinn, B., Gagné, F., Blaise, C., 2008. The effects of pharmaceuticals on the regeneration of the cnidarian, *Hydra attenuata*. Sci. Total Environ. 402 (1), 62–69. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2008.04.039.
- Quinn, B., Gagné, F., Blaise, C., 2012. *Hydra*, a model system for environmental studies. Int. J. Dev. Biol. 56 (6–8), 613–625. https://doi.org/10.1387/ijdb.113469bq.
- Rabinowitz, C., Rinkevich, B., 2005. Epithelial cell cultures from *Botryllus schlosseri* palleal buds: accomplishments and challenges. Methods Cell Sci. 25, 137–148. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11022-004-2087-9.
- Rabinowitz, C., Rinkevich, B., 2011. *De novo* emerged stemness signatures in epithelial monolayers developed from extirpated palleal buds. In Vitro Cell Dev. Biol. Anim. 47, 26–31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11626-010-9357-4.
- Rabinowitz, C., Douek, J., Weisz, E., Shabtay, A., Rinkevich, B., 2006. Isolation and characterization of four novel thraustochytrid strains from a colonial tunicate. Indian Journal of Marine Sciences 35, 341–350.
- Rabinowitz, C., Alphasi, G., Rinkevich, B., 2009. Further portrayal of epithelial monolayers, emergent de novo from extirpated ascidians' palleal buds. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim. 45, 334–342. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11626-009-9179-4.
- Rabinowitz, C., Moiseeva, E., Rinkevich, B., 2016. In vitro cultures of ectodermal monolayers from the model sea anemone *Nematostella vectensis*. Cell Tissue Res. 366 (3), 693–705. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-016-2495-6.
- Rakers, S., Imse, F., Gebert, M., 2014. Real-time cell analysis: sensitivity of different vertebrate cell cultures to copper sulfate measured by xCELLigence®. Ecotoxicology 23 (8), 1582–1591. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-014-1279-6.
- Rand, G.M., 1995. Fundamentals of Aquatic Toxicology: Effects, Environmental Fate and Risk Assessment. CRC press.
- Reddien, P.W., 2018. The cellular and molecular basis for planarian regeneration. Cell 175 (2), 327–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.09.021.
- Reddien, P.W., Sánchez Alvarado, A., 2004. Fundamentals of planarian regeneration. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 20, 725–757. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev. cellbio.20.010403.095114.
- Rehberger, K., Kropf, C., Segner, H., 2018. In vitro or not in vitro: a short journey through a long history. Environ. Sci. Eur. 30 (1), 23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12302-018-0151-3.
- Reinardy, H.C., Emerson, C.E., Manley, J.M., Bodnar, A.G., 2015. Tissue regeneration and biomineralization in sea urchins: role of Notch signaling and presence of stem cell markers. PLoS One 10 (8), e0133860. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0133860.
- Relyea, R., Hoverman, J., 2006. Assessing the ecology in ecotoxicology: a review and synthesis in freshwater systems. Ecol. Lett. 9, 1157–1171.
- Ren, R., Ocampo, A., Liu, G.H., Izpisua Belmonte, J.C., 2017. Regulation of stem cell aging by metabolism and epigenetics. Cell Metab. 26 (3), 460–474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cmet.2017.07.019.
- Ricci, L., Chaurasia, A., Lapébie, P., Dru, P., Helm, R.R., Copley, R.R., Tiozzo, S., 2016. Identification of differentially expressed genes from multipotent epithelia at the onset of an asexual development. Sci. Rep. 6, 27357. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27357.
- Rinkevich, B., 1999. Cell cultures from marine invertebrates: obstacles, new approaches and recent improvements. J. Biotechnol. 70, 133–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0168-1656(99)00067-X.
- Rinkevich, B., 2000. A critical approach to the definition of Darwinian units of selection. Biol. Bull. 199, 231–240. https://doi.org/10.2307/1543179.

- Rinkevich, B., 2002. The colonial urochordate Botryllus schlosseri: from stem cells and natural tissue transplantation to issues in evolutionary ecology. BioEssays 24, 730–740.
- Rinkevich, B., 2005. Marine invertebrate cell culture: new millennium trends. Mar. Biotechnol. (NY) 7 (5), 429–439. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10126-004-0108-y.
- Rinkevich, B., 2009. Stem cells: autonomy interactors that emerge as causal agents and legitimate units of selection. In: Rinkevich, B., Matranga, B. (Eds.), Stem Cells in Marine Organisms. Springer, pp. 1–19.
- Rinkevich, B., 2011. Cell cultures from marine invertebrates: new insights for capturing endless stemness. Mar. Biotechnol. (NY) 13, 345–354.
- Rinkevich, B., 2017. Senescence in modular animals-botryllid ascidians as a unique aging system. In: Salguero-Gomez, R., Shefferson, R., Jones, O. (Eds.), The Evolution of Senescence in the Tree of Life. Cambridge University Press, pp. 220–237.
- Rinkevich, B., Rabinowitz, C., 1997. Initiation of epithelial cell cultures from palleal buds of Botryllus schlosseri, a colonial tunicate. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim. 33 (6), 422–424.
- Rinkevich, B., Rinkevich, Y., 2013. The "stars and stripes" metaphor for animal regeneration- elucidating two fundamental strategies along a continuum. Cells 2, 1–18.
- Rinkevich, B., Frank, U., Gateño, D., Rabinowitz, C., 1994. The establishment of various cell lines from colonial marine invertebrates. In: Mueller, W.E.G. (Ed.), Use of Aquatic Invertebrates as Tools for Monitoring of Environmental Hazards. Gustav Fischer Verlag, Stuttgart, pp. 253–263.
- Rinkevich, B., Shlemberg, Z., Fishelson, L., 1995. Whole body protochordate regeneration from totipotent blood cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 92, 7695–7699.
- Rinkevich, B., Blisko, R., Ilan, M., 1998. Further steps in the initiation of cell cultures from embryos and adult sponge colonies. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim. 34, 753–756. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11626-998-0028-7.
- Rinkevich, B., Avishai, N., Rabinowitz, C., 2005. UV incites diverse levels of DNA breaks in different cellular compartments of a branching coral species. J. Exp. Biol. 208, 843–848. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.01496.
- Rinkevich, Y., Paz, G., Rinkevich, B., Reshef, R., 2007. Systemic bud induction and retinoic acid signaling underlie whole body regeneration in urochordate *Botrylloides leachi*. PLoS Biol. 5, 900–913.
- Rinkevich, Y., Matranga, V., Rinkevich, B., 2009. Stem cells in aquatic invertebrates: common premises and emerging unique themes. In: Rinkevich, B., Matranga, B. (Eds.), Stem Cells in Marine Organisms. Springer, pp. 60–103.
- Rinkevich, Y., Rosner, A., Rabinowitz, C., Lapidot, Z., Moiseeva, E., Rinkevich, B., 2010. Piwi positive cells that line the vasculature epithelium, underlie whole body regeneration in a basal chordate. Dev. Biol. 345, 94–104.
- Rinkevich, Y., Voskoboynik, A., Rosner, A., Rabinowitz, C., Paz, G., Oren, M., Douek, J., Alfassi, G., Moiseeva, E., Ishizuka, K.J., Palmeri, K.J., Weissman, I.L., Rinkevich, B., 2013. Repeated, long-term cycling of putative stem cells between niches in a basal chordate. Dev. Cell 14 (24(1)), 76–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2012.11.010.
- Robles-Vargas, D., 2015. Toxicity of agrochemicals on freshwater invertebrates a short review. Toxicity and Hazard of Agrochemicals https://doi.org/10.5772/60762.
- Rodrigues Macêdo, L.P., Pereira Dornelas, A.S., Vieira, M.M., Santiago de Jesus Ferreira, J., Almeida Sarmento, R., Cavallini, G.S., 2019. Comparative ecotoxicological evaluation of peracetic acid and the active chlorine of calcium hypochlorite: use of *Dugesia tigrina* as a bioindicator of environmental pollution. Chemosphere 233, 273–281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.05.286.
- Rodrigues, E.T., Varela, A.T., Pardal, M.A., Oliveira, P.J., 2019. Cell-based assays seem not to accurately predict fish short-term toxicity of pesticides. Environ. Pollut. 252 (Pt A), 476–482. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.05.033.
- Rodriguez, C., Simon, V., Conget, P., Vega, I.A., 2020. Both quiescent and proliferating cells circulate in the blood of the invasive apple snail *Pomacea canaliculata*. Fish Shellfish Immunol. 107 (Pt A), 95–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsi.2020.09.026.
- Rodriguez-Casariego, J.A., Ladd, M.C., Shantz, A.A., Lopes, C., Cheema, M.S., Kim, B., Roberts, S.B., Fourqurean, J.W., Ausio, J., Burkepile, D.E., Eirin-Lopez, J.M., 2018. Coral epigenetic responses to nutrient stress: Histone H2A.X phosphorylation dynamics and DNA methylation in the staghorn coral *Acropora cervicornis*. Ecology and evolution 8 (23), 12193–12207. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4678.
- Rosental, B., Kowarsky, M., Seita, J., Corey, D.M., Ishizuka, K.J., Palmeri, K.J., Chen, S.Y., Sinha, R., Okamoto, J., Mantalas, G., Manni, L., Raveh, T., Clarke, D.N., Tsai, J.M., Newman, A.M., Neff, N.F., Nolan, G.P., Quake, S.R., Weissman, I.L., Voskoboynik, A., 2018. Complex mammalian-like haematopoietic system found in a colonial chordate. Nature 564 (7736), 425–429. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0783-x.
- Rosner, A., Rinkevich, B., 2011. VASA as a specific marker for germ cells lineage: in light of evolution. Trends Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 15, 1–15.
- Rosner, A., Paz, G., Rinkevich, B., 2006. Divergent roles of the DEAD-box protein BS-PL10, the urochordate homologue of human DDX3 and DDX3Y proteins, in colony astogeny and ontogeny. Dev. Dyn. 235 (6), 1508–1521. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.20728.
- Rosner, A., Moiseeva, E., Rinkevich, Y., Lapidot, Z., Rinkevich, B., 2009. Vasa and the germ line lineage in colonial urochordate. Dev. Biol. 331, 113–128.
- Rosner, A., Moiseeva, E., Rabinowitz, C., Rinkevich, B., 2013. Germ lineage properties in the urochordate *Botryllus schlosseri* - from markers to temporal niches. Dev. Biol. 384 (2), 356–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2013.10.002.
- Rosner, A., Alfassi, G., Moiseeva, E., Paz, G., Rabinowitz, C., Lapidot, Z., Douek, J., Haim, A., Rinkevich, B., 2014. The involvement of three signal transduction pathways in botryllid ascidian astogeny, as revealed by expression patterns of representative genes. Int. J. Dev. Biol. 58 (9), 677–692. https://doi.org/10.1387/ijdb.140114ar.
- Rosner, A., Kravchenko, O., Rinkevich, B., 2019. IAP genes partake weighty roles in the astogeny and whole body regeneration in the colonial urochordate *Botryllus schlosseri*. Dev. Biol. 448 (2), 320–341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2018.10.015.
- Runcie, D.E., Dorey, N., Garfield, D.A., Stumpp, M., Dupont, S., Wray, G.A., 2016. Genomic characterization of the evolutionary potential of the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis* facing ocean acidification. Genome. Biol. Evol. 8 (12), 3672–3684. https://doi.org/10.1093/gbe/evw272.

- Saggese, I., Sarà, G., Dondero, F., 2016. Silver nanoparticles affect functional bioenergetic traits in the invasive red sea mussel *Brachidontes pharaonis*. Biomed. Res. Int., 1–7 https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1872351.
- Sahlmann, A., Wolf, R., Holth, T.F., Titelman, J., Hylland, K., 2017. Baseline and oxidative DNA damage in marine invertebrates. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 80A, 807–819.
- Salvetti, A., Rossi, L., 2019. Planarian Stem Cell Heterogeneity. (Springer Theses), pp. 39–54 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-11096-3_4.
- Sánchez-Bayo, F., 2011. Insecticides mode of action in relation to their toxicity to nontarget organisms. J. Environ. Analytic. Toxicol. S:4. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-0525.S4-002.
- Sánchez-Quiles, D., Tovar-Sánchez, A., 2015. Are sunscreens a new environmental risk associated with coastal tourism? Environ. Int. 83, 158–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envint.2015.06.007.
- Sardo, A.M., Pereira, L., Gerhardt, A., Soares, A.M., 2011. Effect of the exposure to metal lead on the regenerative ability of *Lumbriculus variegatus* (Oligochaeta). Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 31 (1), 205–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.etap.2010.10.010.
- Sato, K., Sugita, T., Kobayashi, K., Fujita, K., Fujii, T., Matsumoto, Y., Mikami, T., Nishizuka, N., Nishizuka, S., Shojima, K., Suda, M., Takahashi, G., Himeno, H., Muto, A., Ishida, S., 2001. Localization of mitochondrial ribosomal RNA on the chromatoid bodies of marine planarian polyclad embryos. Develop. Growth Differ. 43, 107–114. https://doi. org/10.1046/j.1440-169X.2001.00558.x.
- Scholz, S., Sela, E., Blaha, L., Braunbeck, T., Galay-Burgos, M., Garcia-Franco, M., Guinea, J., Kluever, N., Schirmer, K., Tanneberger, K., et al., 2013. A European perspective on alternatives to animal testing for environmental hazard identification and risk assessment. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 67, 506–530.
- Schwartz, M.P., Hou, Z., Propson, N.E., Zhang, J., Engstrom, C.J., Santos Costa, V., Jiang, P., Nguyen, B.K., Bolin, J.M., Daly, W., Wang, Y., Stewart, R., Page, C.D., Murphy, W.L., Thomson, J.A., 2015. Human pluripotent stem cell-derived neural constructs for predicting neural toxicity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 112 (40), 12516–12521. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1516645112.
- Seiler, A.E., Spielmann, H., 2011. The validated embryonic stem cell test to predict embryotoxicity in vitro. Nat. Protoc. 6 (7), 961–978. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nprot.2011.348.
- Seipel, K., Yanze, N., Schmid, V., 2004. The germ line and somatic stem cell gene Cniwi in the jellyfish *Podocoryne camea*. Int. J. Dev. Biol. 48, 1–7.
- Shafir, S., Van Rijn, J., Rinkevich, B., 2001. Nubbing of coral colonies: a novel approach for the development of island broodstocks. Aquar. Sci. Conserv. 3, 183–190.
- Shafir, S., Van Rijn, J., Rinkevich, B., 2006a. Coral nubbins as a source material for coral biological research: a prospectus. Aquaculture 259, 444–448.
- Shafir, S., Van Rijn, J., Rinkevich, B., 2006b. Steps in the construction of underwater coral nursery, an essential component in reef restoration acts. Mar. Biol. 149, 679. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00227-005-0236-6.
- Shafir, S., Van Rijn, J., Rinkevich, B., 2007. Short and long term toxicity of crude oil and oil dispersants to two representatives coral species. Environ. Sci. Technol. 41, 5571–5574. https://doi.org/10.1021/es0704582.
- Shafir, S., Abady, S., Rinkevich, B., 2009. Improved sustainable maintenance for mid-water coral nursery by the application of an anti-fouling agent. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 368, 124–128.
- Shafir, S., Halperin, I., Rinkevich, B., 2014. Toxicology of household detergents to reef corals. Water Air Soil Pollut. 225, 1890. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-014-1890-4.
- Sharlaimova, N., Shabelnikov, S., Bobkov, D., Martynova, M., Bystrova, O., Petukhova, O., 2020. Coelomocyte replenishment in adult *sterias rubens*: the possible ways. Cell Tissue Res. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-020-03337-z.
- Shukalyuk, A.I., Golovnina, K.A., Baiborodin, S.I., Gunbin, K.V., Blinov, A.G., Isaeva, V.V., 2007. Vasa related genes and their expression in stem cells of colonial parasitic rhizocephalan barnacle *Polyascus polygenea* (Arthropoda: Crustacea: Cirripedia: Rhizocephala). Cell Biol. Int. 31, 97–108.
- Shunatova, N., Borisenko, I., 2020. Proliferating activity in a bryozoan lophophore. PeerJ 8, e9179.
- Siebert, S., Farrell, J.A., Cazet, J.F., Abeykoon, Y., Primack, A.S., Schnitzler, C.E., Juliano, C.E., 2019. Stem cell differentiation trajectories in *Hydra* resolved at single-cell resolution. Science 365 (6451). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav9314 (pii: eaav9314).
- Singh, S.R., 2012. Stem cell niche in tissue homeostasis, aging and cancer. Curr. Med. Chem. 19 (35), 5965–5974. https://doi.org/10.2174/092986712804485917.
- Sirenko, O., Grimm, F.A., Ryan, K.R., Iwata, Y., Chiu, W.A., Parham, F., Wignall, J.A., Anson, B., Cromwell, E.F., Behl, M., Rusyn, I., Tice, R.R., 2017. In vitro cardiotoxicity assessment of environmental chemicals using an organotypic human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived model. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 322, 60–74. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.taap.2017.02.020.
- Sköld, H.N., Obst, M., Sköld, M., Åkesson, B., 2009. Stem cells in asexual reproduction of marine invertebrates. In: Rinkevich, B., Matranga, V. (Eds.), Stem Cells in Marine Organisms. Springer, Dordrecht.
- Slack, J.M.W., 2018. What is a stem cell? Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Dev. Biol. 15, e323. https://doi.org/10.1002/wdev.323.
- Slotkin, T.A., Skavicus, S., Card, J., Levin, E.D., Seidler, F.J., 2016. Diverse neurotoxicants target the differentiation of embryonic neural stem cells into neuronal and glial phenotypes. Toxicology 372, 42–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2016.10.015.
- Slotkin, T.A., Skavicus, S., Card, J., Giulio, R.T., Seidler, F.J., 2017. In vitro models reveal differences in the developmental neurotoxicity of an environmental polycylic aromatic hydrocarbon mixture compared to benzo[a]pyrene: neuronotypic PC12 Cells and embryonic neural stem cells. Toxicology 377, 49–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2016.12.008.
- Snyder, S.A., Westerhoff, P., Yoon, Y., Sedlak, D.L., 2003. Pharmaceuticals, personal care products, and endocrine disruptors in water: implications for the water industry. Environ. Eng. Sci. 20, 449–469.

- Söderhäll, I., Bangyeekhun, E., Mayo, S., Söderhäll, K., 2003. Hemocyte production and maturation in an invertebrate animal; proliferation and gene expression in hematopoietic stem cells of *Pacifastacus leniusculus*. Dev. Comp. Immunol. 27, 661–672.
- Solana, J., Irimia, M., Ayoub, S., Orejuela, M.R., Zywitza, V., Jens, M., Tapial, J., Ray, D., Morris, Q., Hughes, T.R., Blencowe, B.J., Rajewsk, N., 2016. Conserved functional antagonism of CELF and MBNL proteins controls stem cell-specific alternative splicing in planarians. eLife 5, e16797. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.16797.
- Spalding, R.F., Exner, M.E., 1993. Occurrence of nitrate in groundwater—a review. J. Environ. Qual. 22, 392–402.
- Spielmann, H., Pohl, I., Doering, B., Liebsch, M., Moldenhauer, F., 1997. The embryonic stem cell test, an in vitro embryotoxicity test using two permanent mouse cell lines: 3T3 fibroblasts and embryonic stem cells. In Vitro. Toxicol. 10, 119–127.
- Srogi, K., 2007. Monitoring of environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review. Environ. Chem. Lett. 5, 169–195.
- Stebbing, A.R., 1982. Hormesis—the stimulation of growth by low levels of inhibitors. Sci. Total Environ. 22 (3), 213–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/0048-9697(82)90066-3.
- Stevens, A.S., Pirotte, N., Plusquin, M., Willems, M., Neyens, T., Artois, T., Smeets, K., 2014. Toxicity profiles and solvent-toxicant interference in the planarian *Schmidtea mediterranea* after dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) exposure. J. Appl. Toxicol. 35 (3), 319–326. https://doi.org/10.1002/jat.3011.
- Stevens, A.S., Wouters, A., Ploem, J.P., Pirotte, N., Van Roten Willems, M., Hellings, N., Franken, C., Koppen, G., Artois, T., Plusquin, M., Smeets, K., 2018. Planarians customize their stem cell responses following genotoxic stress as a function of exposure time and regenerative state. Toxicol. Sci. 2 (1), 251–263. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/ kfx247.
- Suarez-Ulloa, V., Gonzalez-Romero, R., Eirin-Lopez, J.M., 2015. Environmental epigenetics: a promising venue for developing next-generation pollution biomonitoring tools in marine invertebrates. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 98 (1–2), 5–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. marpolbul.2015.06.020.
- Sugni, M., Mozzi, D., Barbaglio, A., Bonasoro, F., Candia Carnevali, M.D., 2007. Endocrine disrupting compounds and echinoderms: new ecotoxicological sentinels for the marine ecosystem. Ecotoxicology. 16, 95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-006-0119-8.
- Sugni, M., Barbaglio, A., Tremolada, P., Carnevali, M.D., 2008. New tools and strategies for biomonitoring marine ecosystems: learning from Echinoderms. In: Chen, J., Guo, C. (Eds.), Ecosystem Ecology Research Trends, pp. 65–105.
- Sugni, M., Tremolada, P., Porte, C., Barbaglio, A., Bonasoro, F., Carnevali, M.D., 2010. Chemical fate and biological effects of several endocrine disrupters compounds in two echinoderm species. Ecotoxicology 19 (3), 538–554. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-009-0439-6.
- Sun, L., Song, Y., Qu, Y., Yu, X., Zhang, W., 2007. Purification and in vitro cultivation of archaeocytes (stem cells) of the marine sponge *Hymeniacidon perleve* (Demospongiae). Cell Tissue Res. 328 (1), 223–237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-006-0342-x.
- Svanfeldt, K., Lundqvist, L., Rabinowitz, C., Sköld, H.N., Rinkevich, B., 2014. Repair of UVinduced DNA-damage in shallow water colonial marine species. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 452, 40–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2013.12.003.
- Świacka, K., Maculewicz, J., Smolarz, K., Szaniawska, A., Caban, M., 2019. Mytilidae as model organisms in the marine ecotoxicology of pharmaceuticals - a review. Environ. Pollut. 254 (Pt B), 113082. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113082.
- Takahashi, K., Yamanaka, S., 2006. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126 (4), 663–676.
- Tan, L, Schirmer, K., 2017. Cell culture-based biosensing techniques for detecting toxicity in water. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 45, 59–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2016.11.026.
- Tanaka, E.M., Reddien, P.W., 2011. The cellular basis for animal regeneration. Dev. Cell 21, 172–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2011.06.016.
- Thomas, D.J., Nava, G.M., Cai, S.Y., Boyer, J.L., Hernández-Zavala, A., Gaskins, H.R., 2010. Arsenic (+3 Oxidation State) methyltransferase and the methylation of arsenicals in the invertebrate chordate *Ciona intestinalis*. Toxicol. Sci. 113 (1), 70–76. https://doi. org/10.1093/toxsci/kfp250.
- Thomas, P.J., Oral, R., Pagano, G., Tez, S., Toscanesi, M., Ranieri, P., Trifuoggi, M., Lyons, D.M., 2020. Mild toxicity in *Paracentrotus lividus* early life stages may indicate species-specific sensitivity to polystyrene and polymethylmethacrylate microplastics. Mar. Environ. Res. 161, 105132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2020.105132.
- Thorson, J.L.M., Smithson, M., Beck, D., Sadler-Riggleman, I., Nilsson, E., Dybdahl, M., Skinner, M.K., 2017. Epigenetics and adaptive phenotypic variation between habitats in an asexual snail. Sci. Rep. 7 (1), 14139. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-14673-6.
- Tomanek, L., 2011. Environmental proteomics: changes in the proteome of marine organisms in response to environmental stress, pollutants, infection, symbiosis, and development. Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci. 3 (1), 373–399. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevmarine-120709-142729.
- Tomanek, L., 2015. Proteomics to study adaptations in marine organisms to environmental stress. J. Proteome 13 (105), 92–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2014.04.009.
- Tomiyama, T., Ito, K., 2006. Regeneration of lost siphon tissues in the tellinacean bivalve Nuttallia olivacea. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 335 (1), 104–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jembe.2006.03.003.
- Tran, C.M., Fu, S., Rowe, T., Collins, E.S., 2017. Generation and long-term maintenance of nerve-free Hydra. J. Vis. Exp. 125, 56115. https://doi.org/10.3791/56115.
- Trapp, J., Armengaud, J., Salvador, A., Chaumot, A., Geffard, O., 2014. Next-generation proteomics: toward customized biomarkers for environmental biomonitoring. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (23), 13560–13572. https://doi.org/10.1021/es501673s.
- Trapp, J., Armengaud, J., Pible, O., Gaillard, J.-C., Abbaci, K., Habtoul, Y., Chaumot, A., Geffard, O., 2015. Proteomic investigation of male *Gammarus fossarum*, a freshwater crustacean, in response to endocrine disruptors. J. Proteome Res. 14 (1), 292–303. https://doi.org/10.1021/pr500984z.
- Traversetti, L., Del Grosso, F., Malafoglia, V., Colasanti, M., Ceschin, S., Larsen, S., Scalici, M., 2017. The *Hydra* regeneration assay reveals ecological risks in running waters: a new

proposal to detect environmental teratogenic threats. Ecotoxicology 26 (2), 184–195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-016-1753-4.

- Trifuoggi, M., Pagano, G., Oral, R., Pavičić-Hamer, D., Burić, P., Kovačić, I., Siciliano, A., Toscanesi, M., Thomas, P.J., Paduano, L., Guida, M., Lyons, D.M., 2019. Microplasticinduced damage in early embryonal development of sea urchin *Sphaerechinus* granularis. Environ. Res. 179, 108815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2019.108815. Truhaut, R., 1977. Eco-toxicology - objectives, principles and perspectives. Ecotoxicol. En-
- viron. Saf. 1 (2), 151–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/0147-6513(77)90033-1.
- Van Dam, J.W., Negri, A.P., Uthicke, S., Mueller, J.F., 2011. Chemical pollution on coral reefs: exposure and ecological effects. Ecological Impacts Of Toxic Chemicals, pp. 187–211 https://doi.org/10.2174/978160805121210187 (Chapter: 9).
- Van Roten, A., Barakat, A.Z.A., Wouters, A., Tran, T.A., Mouton, S., Noben, J.P., Gentile, L., Smeets, K., 2018. A carcinogenic trigger to study the function of tumor suppressor genes in *Schmidtea mediterranea*. Dis. Model. Mech. 11 (9). https://doi.org/10.1242/ dmm.032573 (pii: dmm032573).
- Vandegehuchte, M.B., Lemière, F., Vanhaecke, L., Vanden Berghe, W., Janssen, C.R., 2010. Direct and transgenerational impact on *Daphnia magna* of chemicals with a known effect on DNA methylation. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol. 151 (3), 278–285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2009.11.007.
- Vandepas, L.E., Warren, K.J., Amemiya, C.T., Browne, W.E., 2017. Establishing and maintaining primary cell cultures derived from the ctenophore *Mnemiopsis leidyi*. J. Exp. Biol. 220 (Pt 7), 1197–1201. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.152371.
- Ventura, P., Toullec, G., Fricano, C., Chapron, L., Meunier, V., Röttinger, E., Furla, P., Barnay-Verdier, S., 2018. Cnidarian primary cell culture as a tool to investigate the effect of thermal stress at cellular level. Mar. Biotechnol. (NY) 20 (2), 144–154. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10126-017-9791-3.
- Verhoeven, K.J., Preite, V., 2014. Epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing organisms. Evolution 68 (3), 644–655. https://doi.org/10.1111/evo.12320.
- Verslycke, T., Ghekiere, A., Raimondo, S., Janssen, C., 2007. Mysid crustaceans as standard models for the screening and testing of endocrine-disrupting chemicals. Ecotoxicology 16, 205–219. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-006-0122-0.
- Viarengo, A., Lowe, D., Bolognesi, C., Fabbri, E., Koehler, A., 2007. The use of biomarkers in biomonitoring: a 2-tier approach assessing the level of pollutant-induced stress syndrome in sentinel organisms. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., Part C: Toxicol. Pharmacol. 146 (3), 281–300.
- Vidal, D.E., Horne, A.J., 2003. Mercury toxicity in the aquatic oligochaete Sparganophilus pearsei II: autotomy as a novel form of protection. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 45, 462–467. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-003-2119-5.
- Visvader, J.E., Clevers, H., 2016. Tissue-specific designs of stem cell hierarchies. Nat. Cell Biol. 18 (4), 349–355. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb3332.
- Vizel, M., Loya, Y., Downs, C.A., Kramarsky-Winter, E., 2011. A novel method for coral explant culture and micropropagation. Mar. Biotechnol. (NY) 13 (3), 423–432. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10126-010-9313-z.
- Vogt, G., 2012. Hidden treasures in stem cells of indeterminately growing bilaterian invertebrates. Stem Cell Rev. Rep. 8 (2), 305–317. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12015-011-9303-1.
- Vogt, G., 2020. Cytopathology and immune response in the hepatopancreas of decapod crustaceans. Dis. Aquat. Org. 138, 41–88. https://doi.org/10.3354/da003443.
- Voskoboynik, A., Soen, Y., Rinkevich, Y., Rosner, A., Ueno, H., Reshef, R., Ishizuka, K.J., Palmeri, K.J., Moiseeva, E., Rinkevich, B., Weissman, I.L., 2008. Identification of the endostyle as a stem cell niche in a colonial chordate. Cell Stem Cell 3 (4), 456–464. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2008.07.023.
- Wagner, D.E., Wang, I.E., Reddien, P.W., 2011. Clonogenic neoblasts are pluripotent adult stem cells that underlie planarian regeneration. Science 332 (6031), 811–816.
- Wallin, J., Vuori, K.M., Väisänen, A., Salmelin, J., Karjalainen, A.K., 2018. Lumbriculus variegatus (Annelida) biological responses and sediment sequential extractions indicate ecotoxicity of lake sediments contaminated by biomining. Sci. Total Environ. 645, 1253–1263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.07.117.
- Wang, P., Xing, C., Wang, J., Su, Y., Mao, Y., 2019. Evolutionary adaptation analysis of immune defense and hypoxia tolerance in two closely related *Marsupenaeus* species based on comparative transcriptomics. Fish Shellfish Immunol. 92, 861–870. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsi.2019.06.055.
- Warming, T.P., Mulderij, G., Christoffersen, K.S., 2009. Clonal variation in physiological responses of *Daphnia magna* to the strobilurin fungicide azoxystrobin. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 28, 374–380. https://doi.org/10.1897/08-279.1.
- Weis, J.S., Cristini, A., Rao, K.R., 1992. Effects of pollutants on molting and regeneration in Crustacea. Am. Zool. 32, 495–500.

- Weis, J.S., Smith, G., Zou, T., Santiago-Bass, C., Weis, P., 2001. Effects of contaminants on behaviour: biochemical mechanisms and ecological consequences. Bioscience 51 (3), 209–217.
- Weissman, I.L., 2000. Stem cells: units of development, units of regeneration, and units in evolution. Cell 100 (1), 157–168.
- West, F.D., Henderson, W.M., Yu, P., Yang, J.Y., Stice, S.L., Smith, M.A., 2012. Metabolomic response of human embryonic stem cell-derived germ-like cells after exposure to steroid hormones. Toxicol. Sci. 129 (1), 9–20. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfs185.
- Williams, T.D., Mirbahai, L., Chipman, J.K., 2014. The toxicological application of transcriptomics and epigenomics in zebrafish and other teleosts. Brief Funct. Genom. 13, 157–171.
- Wnorowski, A., Yang, H., Wu, J.C., 2018. Progress, obstacles, and limitations in the use of stem cells in organ-on-a-chip models. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.addr.2018.06.001 (pii: S0169-409X(18)30132-7).
- Wolstenholme, J.T., Edwards, M., Shetty, S.R., Gatewood, J.D., Taylor, J.A., Rissman, E.F., Connelly, J.J., 2012. Gestational exposure to bisphenol A produces transgenerational changes in behaviors and gene expression. Endocrinology 153, 3828–3838.
- Worley, J.R., Parker, G.C., 2019. Effects of environmental stressors on stem cells. World J. Stem Cells. 11 (9), 565–577. https://doi.org/10.4252/wjsc.v11.i9.565.
- Wu, J.P., Li, M.H., 2018. The use of freshwater planarians in environmental toxicology studies: advantages and potential. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 161, 45–56. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2018.05.057.
- Yamanaka, S., Blau, H.M., 2010. Nuclear reprogramming to a pluripotent state by three approaches. Nature 465 (7299), 704–712. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09229.
- Yılmaz, A.B., 2010. Heavy metal pollution in aquatic environments. In: El-Nemr, A. (Ed.), Impact, Monitoring, and Management of Environmental Pollution (Pollution Science, Technology & Abatement Series), Chapter 9. Nova Science Publishers Incorporated, USA, pp. 193–221.
- Yin, N., Yao, X., Qin, Z., Wang, Y.L., Faiola, F., 2015. Assessment of Bisphenol A (BPA) neurotoxicity in vitro with mouse embryonic stem cells. J. Environ. Sci. (China) 36, 181–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jes.2015.06.004.
- Yoshino, T.P., Coustau, C., 2011. Immunobiology of *Biomphalaria*-trematode interactions. In: Toledo, R., Fried, B. (Eds.), *Biomphalaria* Snails and Larval Trematodes. Springer, New York, pp. 159–189.
- Yoshino, T.P., Bickham, U., Bayne, C.J., 2013. Molluscan cells in culture: primary cell cultures and cell lines. Can. J. Zool. 91, 391–404. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjz-2012-0258.
- Yu, J., Vodyanik, M.A., Smuga-Otto, K., Antosiewicz-Bourget, J., Frane, J.L., Tian, S., Nie, J., Jonsdottir, G.A., Ruotti, V., Stewart, R., Slukvin, I.I., Thomson, J.A., 2007. Induced pluripotent stem cell lines derived from human somatic cells. Science 318 (5858), 1917–1920.
- Zahn, R.K., Zahn, G., Müller, W.E., Müller, I., Beyer, R., Müller-Berger, U., Kupelec, B., Rijavec, M., Britvić, S., 1977. Consequences of detergent pollution of the sea: effects on regenerating sponge cubes of *Geodia cydonium*. Sci. Total Environ. 8 (2), 109–151. https://doi.org/10.1016/0048-9697(77)90072-9.
- Zahn-Daimler, G., Müller, W.E.G., Kurelec, B., Rijavec, M., Zahn, R.K., 1975. Regenerating sponge cubes as a model in the impact evaluation of intermittant city and factory waste pollution. Sci. Total Environ. 4 (3), 299–309.
- Zanetti, L., Ristoratore, F., Francone, M., Piscopo, S., Brown, E.R., 2007. Primary cultures of nervous system cells from the larva of the ascidian *Ciona intestinalis*. J. Neurosci. Methods 165, 191–197.
- Zavalnaya, E.G., Shamshurinaa, E.V., Eliseikina, M.G., 2020. The Immunocytochemical Identification of PIWI-positive cells during the recovery of a coelomocyte population after evisceration in the holothurian *Eupentacta fraudatrix* (Djakonov et Baranova,1958) (Holothuroidea: Dendrochirota). Russ. J. Mar. Biol. 46, 97–104. https://doi.org/10.1134/S106307402002011X.
- Zeeshan, M., Murugadas, A., Ghaskadbi, S., Ramaswamy, B.R., Akbarsha, M.A., 2017. Ecotoxicological assessment of cobalt using *Hydra* model: ROS, oxidative stress, DNA damage, cell cycle arrest, and apoptosis as mechanisms of toxicity. Environ. Pollut. 224, 54–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.12.042.
- Zhu, H., Zhang, J., Kim, M.T., Boison, A., Sedykh, A., Moran, K., 2014. Big data in chemical toxicity research: the use of high-throughput screening assays to identify potential toxicants. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 27, 1643–1651.
- Zhu, Y., Liu, X., Hu, Y., Wang, R., Chen, M., Wu, J., Wang, Y., Kang, S., Sun, Y., Zhu, M., 2019. Behavior, remediation effect and toxicity of nanomaterials in water environments. Environ. Res. 174, 54–60.